

How Argentina Pushed Chinese Investors to Help Revitalize Its Energy Grid

Juliana González Jáuregui

How Argentina Pushed Chinese Investors to Help Revitalize Its Energy Grid

Juliana González Jáuregui

© 2021 Carnegie Endowment for International Peace. All rights reserved. Carnegie does not take institutional positions on public policy issues; the views represented herein are those of the author(s) and do not necessarily reflect the views of Carnegie, its staff, or its trustees. No part of this publication may be reproduced or transmitted in any form or by any means without permission in writing from the Carnegie Endowment for International Peace. Please direct inquiries to: Carnegie Endowment for International Peace Publications Department 1779 Massachusetts Avenue NW

Washington, DC 20036 P: + 1 202 483 7600 F: + 1 202 483 1840 CarnegieEndowment.org

This publication can be downloaded at no cost at CarnegieEndowment.org.

CONTENTS

China Local/Global	i
Summary	1
Introduction	3
China's Climate Priorities	4
China-Latin America Economic Ties and the Case of Argentina	10
Chinese Involvement in Argentina's Solar and Wind Power Sectors	13
China's Role in Argentina's Broader Political Economy on Energy	19
Local Linkages in Argentina-China Engagement on Energy Projects	25
Conclusion and Recommendations	29
About the Author	33
Notes	34

China Local/Global

China has become a global power, but there is too little debate about *how* this has happened and what it means. Many argue that China exports its developmental model and imposes it on other countries. But Chinese players also extend their influence by working through local actors and institutions while adapting and assimilating local and traditional forms, norms, and practices.

With a generous multiyear grant from the Ford Foundation, Carnegie has launched an innovative body of research on Chinese engagement strategies in seven regions of the world—Africa, Central Asia, Latin America, the Middle East and North Africa, the Pacific, South Asia, and Southeast Asia. Through a mix of research and strategic convening, this project explores these complex dynamics, including the ways Chinese firms are adapting to local labor laws in Latin America, Chinese banks and funds are exploring traditional Islamic financial and credit products in Southeast Asia and the Middle East, and Chinese actors are helping local workers upgrade their skills in Central Asia. These adaptive Chinese strategies that accommodate and work within local realities are mostly ignored by Western policymakers in particular.

Ultimately, the project aims to significantly broaden understanding and debate about China's role in the world and to generate innovative policy ideas. These could enable local players to better channel Chinese energies to support their societies and economies; provide lessons for Western engagement around the world, especially in developing countries; help China's own policy community learn from the diversity of Chinese experience; and potentially reduce frictions.

Evan A. Feigenbaum

Vice President for Studies, Carnegie Endowment for International Peace

Summary

China's modernization strategy integrates both domestic and foreign policy, especially through two complementary prongs—the so-called Going Global strategy and the Belt and Road Initiative (BRI). This push to internationalize China's development strategy has ushered in a new era in Beijing's relationships with countries and regions around the world. In Latin America, these policies have triggered a dynamic pattern of interactions between China and the region's political economy. Being rich in fuels, energy, foodstuffs, and basic products, countries in Latin America have emerged as significant suppliers for China, but they also have become important destinations for Chinese-made industrial products, and, subsequently, Chinese investment and lending.

For Latin American countries, China's rise as an influential investor, lender, trader, and builder has created an array of new challenges and opportunities. While Beijing has harnessed its engagement in Latin America to support its own development, countries in the region have sought to direct some of China's economic and financial resources to promote their own strategic sectors.

Argentina illustrates this dynamic well, particularly in the energy sector. Argentinian government officials and business leaders have attracted Chinese investment and finance into renewables and other types of energy to promote Buenos Aires's goals of taking a hybrid path to an energy transition. For its part, China has seized this opportunity to advance its own development goals and to participate in Argentina's energy transition strategy.

Though Argentina has not yet formally joined the BRI, Argentinian officials have reported publicly that Buenos Aires has already decided to endorse the initiative and is waiting for the right moment to do so.¹ Argentina has been weighing the pros and cons of signing on to the BRI. On the one hand, signing on could enhance the presence of Chinese actors in the Argentinian renewables sector, as China seeks to intertwine its engagement in Latin America with the deployment of the Green BRI, the dimensions of the initiative that are framed in terms of environmental sustainability. More broadly, joining the BRI could attract new Chinese investment and finance in alternative energy and electricity transmission infrastructure, further contributing to Argentina's goals for an energy transition. On the other hand, Argentina faces the challenge of designing and implementing a long-term national energy plan that complements its role in the BRI. This means devising an energy plan that, among broader objectives, seeks to help Argentina harness Chinese know-how on renewables and develop innovation and technological capacities of its own.

In the meantime, Argentina's lack of committed engagement with the BRI to date has not impeded the expansion of Chinese overseas investment and financing for renewables and other types of energy projects in the country. In a clear sign of political agency, the diplomatic outreach of key Argentinian national and provincial government officials, as well as corporate players' push for local associations, has been central in the quest to increase Chinese engagement in Argentina's solar and wind power sectors and in other alternative energy projects. These interactions have allowed Argentinian policymakers to help shape an adaptive partnership to strengthen the alignment between Chinese investments and Argentinian development objectives.

Admittedly, this engagement has at times encountered resistance due to environmental and social risks in certain localities. Even so, these concerns are part of the learning process and set a tone for future cooperation on energy projects. Renewables and alternative energy will continue to be a magnet for global investment as countries around the world strive to address climate change. Thus, local tensions are pushing both Argentinian and Chinese actors to learn from the problematic impacts of some projects and do more to address local communities' concerns jointly. Successful responses to such concerns would further enhance the basis of Argentina and China's energy-focused adaptative partnership.

Introduction

China's rise as a global economic and financial power has had a profound impact on Latin America. Chinese leaders' central goal in the region has been to assure a steady supply of commodities—such as minerals, food, and energy resources—to support China's growth and development. Beijing has sought to develop commodity-based trade and investment relationships with a select group of countries in the region, notably Argentina, Brazil, Chile, and Peru. It has leveraged the tools of economic statecraft to full effect, pouring financial and other resources into sectors most closely tied to China's development imperatives: mining, oil extraction and refining, energy, transport and logistics, and related infrastructure.

For Latin American countries, China's rise as an influential investor, lender, trader, and builder has created an array of new pressures and opportunities. Argentina, one of the largest economies in Latin America, illustrates this dynamic well.² Argentinian local leaders, national officials, and private companies alike have sought to steer Chinese investment into renewable energy projects, such as wind and solar power, and other types of energy ventures to promote the country's sustainable economic development and a hybrid pathway to an economy-wide energy transition. China has, in most cases, adapted by developing channels for bilateral cooperation and enhancing its local outreach, while in some cases Chinese actors have encountered local pushback due to the environmental and social risks that certain projects pose.

China has unique strengths in renewable energy and has set ambitious targets of its own for its energy policy. For example, Beijing has sought to demonstrate its global leadership in the spirit of the Paris Agreement by setting goals to reduce its dependence on fossil fuels, which accounted for 85 percent of China's fuel mix in 2020. During the 2020 United Nations (UN) General Assembly, Chinese President Xi Jinping announced Beijing's pledge to have its carbon dioxide emissions peak before 2030 and to reach carbon neutrality before 2060. Though China is the world's leading emitter of heat-trapping gases, accounting for 30.7 percent of global carbon dioxide emissions in 2020, it has also become the global leader in solar, wind, hydroelectric, and geothermal power generation as well as the largest market for electric vehicles. These ambitions are reflected in China's overseas finance priorities and strategies, with investments and loans aimed at developing renewable energy projects worldwide, mainly focusing on developing countries.

Argentina is one of the largest recipients of Chinese investment and financing in Latin America.⁶ Consequently, it is important to explore whether and how Chinese overseas finance in renewables is promoting Argentina's goals—and the degree to which Argentinian corporate players and national and local policymakers have been able to shape Chinese actions. One way to do so is to closely examine Chinese investment and loan activities in Argentina's solar and wind power sectors, while tracing the involvement of certain important actors and institutions.

Over time, Chinese players have had to adapt to local contexts, needs, and regulations. To ensure that Argentina's and China's visions of their future energy needs are mutually beneficial, it is necessary that Argentina continues to ensure compliance with local laws, regulations, and industrial policies. A group of experts and/or public officials should be designated to assess and classify whether projects support Argentina's economic growth and sustainable development needs. More broadly, a cross-cutting team of Argentinian collaborators should delineate an integral, long-term, national energy plan that addresses how to best cooperate with China on technology transfers and/or the joint development of technologies.

Subnational cooperation has been essential too. Argentina and China should work together to further promote local engagement in provinces where this type of collaboration has been scarce. These types of localized linkages can help further deepen Chinese involvement in areas identified as strategic by local and provincial government officials themselves. Since Argentina is particularly well-positioned to leverage its renewable energy sector, given the country's huge resource endowments, and because China stands as a global leader in the deployment of renewables, further engagement at the national, provincial, and local levels should continue to be promoted and encouraged.

China's Climate Priorities

Since the turn of the century, China has significantly increased its global investment and financing in energy. This trend accelerated after the 2007–2008 global financial crisis and is part of China's broader modernization strategy, which integrates both domestic and foreign policy. To achieve modernization at home, Chinese bureaucrats and corporations have embraced globalization, looking beyond China's shores to secure resources, markets, and technologies.⁷ This imperative of modernizing China through globalization helps explain why Beijing is providing development finance to countries like Argentina.

This push has included efforts to internationalize China's development strategy, especially through two complementary policies—the so-called Going Global strategy and the Belt and Road Initiative (BRI). The Going Global strategy was launched in 2001 to encourage Chinese firms to invest overseas. The unveiling of the BRI helped accelerate the implementation of this strategy. Launched in 2013, the BRI is Beijing's attempt to globalize its financing as a major source of capital around the world through offshore loans for governments and investment channeled through Chinese companies, principally state-owned enterprises (SOEs) in the energy sphere and other strategic sectors. Two major policy banks—the China Development Bank (CDB) and the Export-Import Bank of China (Exim Bank of China)—have steered this development financing.

Investing in, manufacturing, and deploying sources of renewable energy all have been part of Beijing's outward push too. At present, China stands as the world's leader in solar and wind power, as well as in lithium-ion batteries and the development of electric vehicles. However, only a small fraction of the financing provided by China's two policy banks for energy projects worldwide is being allocated for renewable power—namely wind, solar, and small-scale hydropower facilities. By contrast, large-scale hydropower projects are considered alternative energy rather than renewable because of their outsized environmental impacts.

Chinese funding for large-scale hydropower infrastructure, such as for dam construction, comprises a notable amount of China's policy bank loans for energy projects.⁹

The numbers bear out these patterns. According to Kevin P. Gallagher, the CDB and the Exim Bank of China have provided \$245.8 billion for energy projects globally since 2000, with solar and wind projects representing a mere 1.5 percent of the total; meanwhile, oil and coal account for 51.8 percent of the total, while large-scale hydropower projects make up 18 percent. In terms of the geographic distribution of Chinese energy finance, Latin America represents 18.7 percent, while Europe and Central Asia represent 32 percent, Asia 27.7 percent, and Africa 21.6 percent. When looking at the variation in the types of power generation, policy banks have mainly supported coal projects, whereas hydropower stands as the second-largest sector receiving Chinese financing and investment.

According to Gallagher and Bo Kong, China's policy banks aim to advance three priorities of the Chinese developmental state when choosing to finance energy projects worldwide.¹¹ First, they aim to support the Going Global strategy, which has become intertwined with the BRI, by securing resources that China needs from beyond its borders. Second, by doing so, they seek to support China's long-term energy security. Third, they aim to help diversify Chinese foreign exchange reserves.

Although the Chinese policy banks' financing has declined since a peak in 2016, it has remained to a considerable extent focused on coal-fired plants. However, as Kong and Gallagher point out, Chinese overseas funding for coal power plants is a result of the pull factor of demand from host countries and the push factor of the Chinese central government and manufacturing sector's desire to promote the country's coal-fired power plants. 12 Thus, the Chinese policy banks are pulled into foreign countries, either by requests from these countries' governments or by Chinese power companies seeking to broaden their presence in these markets. For their part, the leading Chinese state-run power firms have received significant support from the two major policy banks to invest abroad. The energy finance provided by the CDB and the Exim Bank of China supports the Chinese government's objective of diversifying its foreign exchange reserves and reducing the country's reliance on U.S. financial assets, a priority that gained momentum amid the U.S.-China trade war that intensified in 2019.

In the renewables sector, Chinese lenders provide loans for projects that align with China's climate policy and facilitate the development of low-carbon energy sources. These loans also help Chinese enterprises export the energy products and services they offer to Latin America and other parts of the world; these exports include photovoltaic equipment, wind turbines, lithium-ion batteries, advanced low-carbon technologies, and geothermal power plants. Beijing's Made in China 2025 industrial policy works in tandem with its outbound investment and financing strategies. As a part of this plan, China aims to strengthen its foray into advanced manufacturing and away from traditional heavy industries. This industrial policy also encourages Chinese firms to export their advanced technologies—including in the "new" energy sector, which is listed among the policy's "strategic emerging industries."

China's efforts to respond to climate change reflect both domestic and global ambitions. The most relevant policies are targets established by the central government and associated with carbon intensity, energy intensity, total energy consumption, and the share of renewables in the country's energy mix. Most of these indicators are set in the context of the five-year plans that govern China's macroeconomic trajectory.

Though Beijing has participated in international talks on climate change for decades, it has assumed a more prominent leadership role in recent years. Many of these policies were launched during the late 1990s and early 2000s, after the 1992 Earth Summit and the new international compromises on climate change. China was involved in the Montreal Protocol, participated in global negotiations to establish the UN Framework Convention on Climate Change, and increased its participation and cooperation with international organizations that address climate change, ratifying the framework convention in 1993 and the Kyoto Protocol in 2002. It is worth noting that, as a developing country, China had no formal obligations to reduce emissions and did not establish climate targets under the original UN Framework Convention on Climate Change or the Kyoto Protocol. China's first formal targets to support international negotiations on climate change were proposed in Copenhagen in 2009; however, that summit did not achieve the consensus needed to establish a new treaty. In 2014, Beijing established targets through the U.S.-China Joint Announcement on Climate Change, targets that were later embodied in the Paris Agreement. For the first time, China announced that it would limit its emissions of heat-trapping carbon dioxide and strive to reach peak emissions around 2030.

As Kelly Sims Gallagher and Xuan Xiaowei point out, China's self-assigned domestic climate change targets were not explicitly compulsory before 2005.¹⁷ As time passed, the climate issue gained greater relevance and became interlinked with domestic policy. China did not adopt formal climate targets domestically until the Eleventh Five-Year Plan; these commitments helped the Chinese government to later assume a more prominent role internationally by proposing formal targets in Copenhagen in 2009, though these negotiations failed to produce a treaty.¹⁸

Early on, the Chinese government focused on energy efficiency as a part of a sustainable development strategy. In that framework, a National Coordination Group on Climate Change was created in 1992 to support international negotiations on climate change. However, at that time, China still considered the climate to be mainly an international and scientific topic and one that was not fully addressed by domestic policy. Over the years, the climate issue increasingly merged with domestic policy. In 1998, a National Strategy and Coordination Group on Climate Change was formed, replacing the body founded in 1992. During this period of voluntary targets, China's Tenth Five-Year Plan (2001–2005) was the first to address climate change, though targets were not compulsory. This plan established a concession incentive for renewable energy as well as preferential tax policies for renewable energy ventures. China also passed its Renewable Energy Law in 2005 and then amended it in 2009.

During the Eleventh Five-Year Plan (2006–2010), a national energy-intensity target was set.²⁰ China's emissions intensity had begun to rise during the Tenth-Five Year Plan period because of increased output from heavy industry and manufacturing. To improve China's energy efficiency, the target called for a 20 percent reduction in the country's energy consumption levels starting in 2006, with the aim of reaching that goal by 2010. Yet many of the country's provinces failed to achieve these energy efficiency and environmental goals.²¹ The Twelfth Five-Year Plan (2011–2015) was the first to introduce a national strategy for climate adaptation.²² During this period, the 2014 U.S.-China Joint Announcement on Climate Change was unveiled, and the Paris Agreement was adopted in 2015 and entered into force in 2016.

These breakthroughs did not happen by chance, as the Chinese government had started to modify its strategy for economic development from 2011 onward. Apart from seeking to reduce its carbon intensity, China also sought to spur innovation, upgrade its manufacturing production, and move toward a services-based economy. The Thirteenth Five-Year Plan (2016–2020) further advanced the country on a path toward intensive environmental reforms. This plan set new targets of achieving at least 15 percent of the country's primary energy supply from nonfossil fuels by 2020.²³ To achieve this goal, the government promoted the expansion of hydroelectric, nuclear, solar, and wind power plants.

During this period, the concept of "ecological civilization" was launched; it emphasizes respecting and protecting nature but also proposes resource conservation, environmental restoration, and sustainable development.²⁴ The tenet of ecological civilization was introduced as central to the realization of the Chinese Dream, which refers to attaining the Chinese government's two centenary goals through a two-stage development plan. The first stage, spanning from 2020 to 2035, and the second stage, from 2035 to 2050, are concerned with the revitalization and modernization of the Chinese nation and with its positioning as a leading world power.²⁵

More recently, the Fourteenth Five-Year Plan (2021–2025) and the Long-Range Objectives Through the Year 2035 deepen many of the policies already initiated during earlier periods. As these plans seek to continue linking the country's energy transition to sustainable development, China's promotion of renewable energy will keep having an impact on its overseas finance portfolio. According to the Fourteenth Five-Year Plan, efforts will focus on technological innovation and what the Chinese government calls "neo-infrastructure construction." Finding ways to foster low-carbon energy and reduce emissions are equally important, as the new plan contains binding targets to reduce energy intensity by 13.5 percent, lower carbon intensity by 18 percent, and reach a 20 percent share of nonfossil fuels in primary energy use by 2025. Expression of the policies already initiated during earlier periods. As these plans seek to continue linking earlier periods. As these plans seek to continue linking the periods. As these plans are equally important on its overseas finance portfolio. According to the Fourteenth Five-Year Plan, efforts will focus on technological innovation and what the Chinese government calls "neo-infrastructure construction." Finding ways to foster low-carbon energy and reduce emissions are equally important, as the new plan contains binding targets to reduce energy intensity by 13.5 percent, lower carbon intensity by 18 percent, and reach a 20 percent share of

These targets came after Xi's September 2020 announcement that China aims to reach carbon neutrality by 2060.²⁹ A few months later at the UN's Climate Ambition Summit in December 2020, China updated its national determined contributions for 2030 (its commitments under the Paris Agreement), the originals of which had been submitted to the UN Framework Convention on Climate Change in 2015.³⁰ With these documents, China marked an important new era of climate change compromises. In this update, Beijing set the goals of increasing its share of nonfossil fuels in primary energy and enlarging its installed capacity of wind and solar power to 1,200 gigawatts by 2030.³¹

Even though China has expressed commitments to diversify its energy mix, Beijing still has supported the construction and financing of carbon-intensive energy infrastructure domestically and overseas, especially through BRI projects. According to the author's calculations based on a database from Boston University's Global Development Policy Center, as of 2021, China has been involved in the construction of more than 56 gigawatts worth of coal-fired energy stations worldwide since 2000.³² The same database shows that these coal-fired plants account for more than 42 percent of the total global power capacity that Chinese policy banks and companies have invested in and financed between 2000 and 2021.³³ In terms of regional distribution, Chinese overseas finance and investment in coal-fired plants have mainly focused on Southeast Asia, South Asia, and Africa, while Latin America is a key recipient of investment and finance in hydroelectric and renewable power.³⁴

Powerful Chinese SOEs predominate when it comes to coal-fired power and hydroelectric projects, while the leading Chinese enterprises for renewable power that are competing globally tend to be smaller, privately owned firms.³⁵ And although most BRI energy projects focus on coal, oil, and gas, the number of renewable energy projects and investments overseas is starting to grow.³⁶ In particular, foreign direct investment (FDI) in the form of greenfield ventures as well as mergers and acquisitions account for most of the overseas, low-carbon energy projects that Chinese actors have invested in.³⁷ China's policy banks provide loans for these projects through the BRI, while Chinese companies are offering both types of FDI to bankroll renewable energy projects around the world.³⁸

The Chinese government's recent initiatives reflect this increasing focus on green development through the BRI. Chinese officials have promoted new initiatives—such as the BRI International Green Development Coalition, the BRI Green Cooling Initiative, the BRI Green Light System, and the BRI Environmental Big Data Platform, as well as the adoption of the BRI Green Investment Principles. The Second BRI Forum in Beijing in April 2019 reinforced all these initiatives. In 2017, China's Ministry of Environmental Protection (now known as the Ministry of Ecology and Environment) published documents in support of these goals, including the "Belt and Road Ecological and Environmental Cooperation Plan" and the "Guidance on Promoting Green Belt and Road." 39,40

Like in other parts of the world, Chinese projects across Latin America have been criticized for their adverse environmental and social impacts. Three such projects are the China-funded Coca Codo Sinclair Dam project, a hydroelectric dam east of the Ecuadorian capital of Quito; the Rositas Dam project, a controversial dam that was meant to be a joint venture between the Bolivian energy agency and a Chinese consortium; and the Kirchner and Cepernic hydropower dams in Argentina. In these and other countries, protesters have mobilized to exert pressure on Chinese investors to strengthen their compliance with host countries' laws and regulations on environmental protection.

In response, a variety of Chinese actors and institutions have strived to implement this top-level policy guidance. For instance, the BRI International Green Development Coalition convened a group of Chinese and international advisers and experts, whose recommendations were included in a December 2020 report. These experts proposed a system to categorize China's overseas investments, so as to consider their impacts in terms of pollution, the climate, and biodiversity. The proposal states that BRI investments should be classified as red, yellow, or green projects, according to whether they cause irreversible environmental harm, moderate impacts, or no significant negative impact and whether they support the climate goals of the Paris Agreement.

Furthermore, more than thirty centrally controlled SOEs have set targets and action plans in response to climate change. The Chinese regulators of the State-Owned Assets Supervision and Administration Commission are expected to provide policy implementation guidance for these firms soon. In addition, Chinese national oil companies have already begun to formulate strategies to respond to climate change and adapt to the energy transition. To complement its commitments to countering climate change, China has updated its 2015 catalogue of eligibility terms for green bonds and has restricted projects classified as "clean coal" from applying for these bonds—meaning that green finance will no longer be provided for "clean coal" and secondary oil and gas extraction projects. Instead, such funding will be channeled to efforts to replace coal with cleaner forms of energy, including projects involving renewable energy; carbon capture, utilization, and storage; and clean heating in rural zones, among others. Meanwhile, the Industrial and Commercial Bank of China (ICBC) has declared that it will elaborate strategies to disengage from coal financing. Additionally, in November 2021, the State Council announced that it would provide a new lending mechanism

worth \$31.4 billion to support what it bills as clean coal projects and to help Chinese actors reduce emissions and pursue carbon neutrality.⁴⁷

There have been other developments as well. In July 2021, the Ministry of Commerce and the Ministry of Ecology and Environment issued the "Guidelines for Green Development in Foreign Investment and Cooperation." The document encourages Chinese firms to integrate green development in their overseas investment, including for projects under the BRI, and to adhere to relevant international rules and standards.⁴⁸ In September 2021, the Bank of China proclaimed that it would no longer provide financing for new coal mining and coal power projects outside China, starting in the fourth quarter of 2021.⁴⁹ The announcement follows Xi's pledge at the 2021 UN General Assembly that China would not build any new coal-fired energy projects abroad.⁵⁰

In this same spirit of helping combat climate change, China shifted focus and began investing more in renewable projects than in fossil fuels for the first time in 2020.⁵¹ Still, as Kong and Gallagher have noted, the international demand for development financing from the two major Chinese policy banks for solar and wind power remains quite limited.⁵² Requests to finance solar and/or wind projects still are low priorities compared to those for coal-fired power or large-scale hydropower projects. In this complex environment, Argentina has become a relevant recipient of Chinese investment and finance in Latin America to deploy solar and wind power. For its part, China has seized this opportunity to participate in Argentina's energy transition strategy.

China-Latin America Economic Ties and the Case of Argentina

The demand for fuels, energy, foodstuffs, and basic products has been a key driver of China's engagement in Latin America in the twenty-first century. Being rich in natural resources, Latin American countries have emerged as significant providers of these resources and products for China, but they also have become important destinations for China's industrial products and, more recently, its investment and lending.⁵³

Trade between China and Latin America has grown by leaps and bounds in the past two decades, from \$12 billion in 2000 to around \$315 billion in 2020.⁵⁴ In 2019, Latin American countries collectively shipped \$141.5 billion in goods to Chinese buyers and imported \$161.7 billion in Chinese exports.⁵⁵ Due to the coronavirus pandemic, in 2020, Latin American exports to China totaled \$165 billion, while China exported around \$150 billion in goods to countries in the region.⁵⁶ Because of the global economic downturn, aggregate gross domestic product (GDP) in Latin America and the Caribbean fell 6.8 percent in 2020, registering as the worst economic performance in the developing world.⁵⁷ These trends notwithstanding, as trade with China held steady, the region's trade flows grew to encompass higher levels of the region's GDP: exports and imports rose 3.2 percent and 3.8 percent, respectively, as a share of regional GDP.⁵⁸

Most of South America's exports to China have been raw commodities, especially soybeans, copper ores and concentrates, crude petroleum oil, and iron ores and concentrates, while the region mainly imports industrial products.⁵⁹ As a result, most Latin American countries show negative merchandise trade balances with China—except for Brazil, Chile, and Peru.⁶⁰ China ranks as a leading source of these countries' imports and is also one of their top export markets.⁶¹ Amid U.S.-China trade tensions, China's demand for South American commodities has accelerated since 2017, especially for beef and soybeans.⁶² Soybeans are one of Argentina's major exports—in fact, they are produced almost exclusively to be exported—and China is the principal destination for this product and is Argentina's second-largest trade partner.⁶³ Notably, China's leading state-owned food and agribusiness conglomerate is a leading buyer of Argentina's grain exports and is one of the main purchasers of soybeans and biodiesel.⁶⁴

Moreover, Latin American nations have become sizeable recipients of Chinese global investment too, accounting for nearly \$160 billion between 2000 and 2020.⁶⁵ Consider the case of the Community of Latin American and Caribbean States (CELAC), a regional cooperation forum that China has prioritized to enhance its relations with Latin American countries and advance their engagement with the BRI. In Beijing, at the first ministerial meeting of the China-CELAC Forum in 2015, Xi ambitiously pledged that, between 2015 and 2025, Chinese firms would aim to invest \$250 billion in Latin America.⁶⁶ According to Enrique Dussel Peters, Chinese investments in Latin America totaled \$79.8 billion between 2015 and 2020.⁶⁷

The drop in international prices of raw materials due to lower demand in China, together with the economic recession of 2015 and 2016 in Latin America (mainly in Brazil), adversely affected the trajectory of Chinese capital flows to Latin America. In 2016, Chinese investment registered its lowest level in some time, accounting for 4.7 percent of the region's total investments. By 2019, this figure had rebounded to 10.8 percent of Latin American total investments. However, in 2020, because of the pandemic and its economic fallout, Chinese investments fell again, accounting for an estimated 9.8 percent of the region's total investments.

Meanwhile, announcements of Chinese companies' greenfield investments in Latin America fell dramatically due to the pandemic-triggered economic downturn, from more than \$13.4 billion in 2019 to \$2.5 billion in 2020.⁶⁹ From a sectoral perspective, extraction and processing represented \$1.4 billion, infrastructure accounted for \$700 million, and manufacturing comprised a good share of the remaining amount.⁷⁰ Of late, Chinese investment has begun to be concentrated in mergers and acquisitions, or brownfield investments, a trend that reflects changes in ownership as Chinese firms have increasingly bought existing assets outright around the world, including in Latin America.

Between 2010 and 2014, Argentina and Brazil accounted for 61.2 percent of Chinese investment in Latin America, but this figure fell to 17.6 percent in 2020.⁷¹ Conversely, Chile, Colombia, Mexico,

and Peru have gained relevance since 2017, with Chile, Colombia, and Mexico accounting for 76.9 percent of Chinese investment in the region in 2020. Between 2005 and 2009, Chinese investment flows to Latin America and the Caribbean concentrated in raw materials, accounting for 94.7 percent of the total amount, but this figure plummeted to 58.9 percent between 2015 and 2020.⁷² Notably, the proportion of Chinese investment that went to services and domestic-oriented ventures rose from 1.3 percent from 2005 to 2009 to 25.8 percent from 2015 to 2020.⁷³ Between 2000 and 2020, Chinese investment in energy, telecommunications, automotive parts, and electronics vaulted ahead of Chinese investment in metals, minerals, and mining in Latin America.⁷⁴ Nonetheless, infrastructure projects continue to dominate both mergers and acquisitions as well as greenfield deals, particularly in the electricity sector.

In the case of Argentina, Chinese investment in the soy industry covers all stages of the production chain from the provision of inputs (including agrochemicals, fertilizers, and seeds) to storage facilities, as well as pressing and processing plants (including those for producing biodiesel), transportation (through the ownership of ports), and commercialization.⁷⁵ This increasingly diversified Chinese investment in Argentina now also includes sectors and industries like finance, meat, automotives, retail, fishing, and telecommunications. Chinese companies have invested in strategic Argentinian economic sectors as well, such as oil and gas, mining, construction, logistics and transportation, and (more recently) alternative energy.

As part of its new global strategy, China has become a leading source of financing for Latin American countries. From 2005 to 2019, the CDB and Exim Bank of China provided the region with more than \$137 billion in loans, exceeding the combined financing of the World Bank, the Inter-American Development Bank, and the CAF–Development Bank of Latin America. Compared to financing from the World Bank and the International Monetary Fund (IMF), these two Chinese policy banks' lending is less concessional: they offer higher interest rates, shorter maturity windows, and shorter grade periods. However, since almost all Chinese loans have some degree of concessionality, and the interest rates and grace periods that the Chinese policy banks apply to borrowing countries vary according to their ability to repay the loans, the attractiveness of Chinese lending is higher than market sources of finance, especially for developing countries.

This is particularly unusual in Latin America, where governments often have historically sought to attract concessional loans. Chinese loans have focused mainly on energy, mining, and infrastructure projects. China's policy banks provide financing to various countries in the region, but a specific subset of nations—Argentina, Brazil, Ecuador, and Venezuela—have been the focus since 2005.⁷⁹ However, in 2020, for the first time in many years, neither the CDB nor the Exim Bank of China committed new loans or credit lines to Latin American countries. Instead, these Chinese lenders focused on renegotiating existing debts, particularly with Ecuador and Venezuela.⁸⁰ As for Argentina, a bilateral currency swap agreement worth \$18.2 billion was renewed in August 2020.⁸¹

Though state-to-state financing to the region has been decreasing, China has begun to expand and test other sources of bilateral and regional lending.⁸² Additionally, China's four major commercial banks —the ICBC, the Bank of China, the Agricultural Bank of China, and the China Construction Bank— have also become relevant players in Latin America, as they provide commercial and trade financing as well as retail banking services.⁸³

The 2013 launch of the BRI has intensified this new era of economic engagement between China and Latin America. Nineteen Latin American countries had signed BRI-related memorandums of understanding (MOUs) as of July 2020, not long after Beijing formalized Latin America and the Caribbean as a "natural extension" of the BRI's maritime route in 2017. Argentina, Brazil, Colombia, and Mexico have not yet formally signed such MOUs. In Jointly, these four countries along with Chile and Peru make up the six largest economies in Latin America. Hat said, the Argentinean ambassador to China announced that the country has decided to formally join the BRI during a still-to-be-confirmed presidential state visit to China. Between 2019 and 2021, Argentina, Brazil, Ecuador, and Uruguay also became members of the Beijing-backed Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank, a multilateral development bank that formally opened for business in 2016.

Of all the opportunities that the BRI could open for Argentina, enhanced bilateral relations with China is the most salient one for further deepening the countries' comprehensive strategic partnership. This could help Argentina attract further Chinese involvement on national and regional projects, such as financing for railways and roads to connect rural and urban parts in the country and bioceanic corridors and roads to link Argentina to other countries in South America. In addition, Argentina's move to sign on to the BRI could help Argentina diversify the range and possible destinations of its exports to China and other countries participating in the BRI.

Nonetheless, there are challenges to Argentina's joining the BRI, namely the strategic rivalry between China and the United States. The U.S. government has repeatedly expressed its concerns about Argentina's potential involvement in the BRI, the deployment of 5G and other advanced technologies by Chinese high-tech companies, the provision of financing for Argentina's fourth nuclear plant with Chinese technology, or further Chinese aid in public health through the Health Silk Road. These diplomatic tensions have put pressure on Argentina, as the country has obtained financing from both the IMF and Chinese policy and commercial banks. The challenges of joining the BRI also involve facing further trade imbalances, economic inequities, and financial dependence on China.

Chinese Involvement in Argentina's Solar and Wind Power Sectors

Though Argentina's efforts to embark on an energy transition began in the late 1990s, this push has become a major priority in the twenty-first century and especially since 2015. Argentina has set

specific policies to shift its energy usage by seeking foreign investments in its wind, solar, small-scale hydroelectric, and bioenergy sectors, as well as the development of alternative energies, such as nuclear plants, large hydropower facilities, and hydrogen power. According to the Argentinean Ministry of Environment and Sustainable Development's latest report, the country will, in the run-up to 2030, further promote energy efficiency, renewable energy, and distributed generation while using natural gas as a transition fuel.⁹⁴

Thus, Argentina is committed to a hybrid energy transition that combines different elements —gas, renewable energy, and added efficiency—through the expansion of its traditional, centralized production system and the incorporation of alternative energy sources. Fargentinian leaders want to decrease the country's reliance on fossil fuels (and its carbon footprint) and deploy more nuclear power, hydroelectric power, and renewables. The Argentinian government envisions an energy matrix characterized by social inclusiveness, macroeconomic stability, energy sovereignty, dynamism in energy generation, efficient transport and consumption, geographical diversification, and environmental sustainability. To achieve those goals, Argentina will seek to reduce its electricity and gas consumption by as much as 8.5 percent by 2030 and expand the country's installed power-generation capacity between 2022 and 2030. "Low-emission energy sources" will make up 90 percent of this new installed capacity. In addition, energy consumption that is now met by liquid oil derivatives will instead use natural gas, while measures will be taken to promote the production and exporting of hydrogen.

The share of renewables in Argentina's total energy generation has increased since 2015. Even so, 61.4 percent of the country's total electricity generation is still derived from fossil fuels, while 21.7 percent comes from large hydropower stations, 7.5 percent from nuclear power, and 9.5 percent from renewable sources (including wind, solar, bioenergy, and small hydropower facilities). 98 According to a study by Diego Calvetti and four co-authors, Argentina has already made an important step forward, since renewables' installed capacity represented less than 2 percent of the country's primary energy grid before 2015. As the country's installed capacity of renewables has expanded since then, the country has been able to supply 10 percent of its demand for electricity using renewables. 99

Argentina has already installed more than four gigawatts in energy-generating capacity from renewable sources. ¹⁰⁰ According to a recent report issued by the Secretariat of Energy, there are two potential paths for expanding the country's installed energy-generation capacity by deploying more renewables in the run-up to 2030. In the first scenario, Argentina would need to add 8.7 gigawatts of installed capacity to reach a goal of depending on renewables for 20 percent of its energy-generating capacity by the end of 2030, a task that would require \$422 million annually. ¹⁰¹ In the second scenario, renewables would be deployed more quickly. Argentina would need to add more than 11.8 gigawatts of installed capacity to reach a goal of generating 30 percent of its energy from renewables by the end of 2030, a feat that would require \$751 million annually. ¹⁰²

In this spirit, in Glasgow at the 2021 UN Climate Change Conference, Argentina introduced its long-term energy strategy to reduce heat-trapping gas emissions and reach carbon neutrality. The country also updated its national determined contributions, adding a 2 percent target to the commitments it assumed in 2020, according to Argentinian Minister of Environment and Sustainable Development Juan Cabandié. Additionally, President Alberto Fernández proposed a debt swaps mechanism for climate action and announced Argentina's commitment to crafting an energy grid that embodies the aforementioned values listed in the Secretariat of Energy's October 2021 report.

As for Argentina and China's cooperation on the energy transition, Argentinian officials' decision to sign on to the BRI could enhance the presence of Chinese actors in the Argentinian renewable energy sector, as China seeks to intertwine its engagement in Latin America with the deployment of the Green BRI. More broadly, this decision could help Chinese actors get more involved in Argentina's alternative energy sectors and invest in the country's hybrid strategy to navigate its energy transition. Furthermore, the promotion of Chinese investment in Argentina through the BRI has the potential to facilitate an economic recovery from the pandemic based on goals for sustainable development and the energy transition.

That said, Argentina faces the challenge of designing and implementing a long-term national energy plan, one that addresses local and provincial needs too. Argentina must determine how much its role in the BRI and cooperation with China will align with Argentinian policymakers' vision for the energy transition, adhere to its domestic standards and capabilities, and enhance China's participation in the country's renewable energy sector in ways that allow Argentina to harness Chinese knowhow, to innovate, and to develop technological capacities of its own.

Argentina's nonengagement with the BRI to date has not impeded increasing Chinese overseas investment and financing for renewable energy projects in the country. The diplomatic outreach of Argentinian national and certain provincial officials, as well as corporate players' push for local associations, has been central to attracting Chinese interest in Argentina's solar and wind power sectors. The inclusion of renewable energy as a target for Chinese investment reflects this newfound Argentinian agency, both at the central and local levels.

The promotion of renewables in Argentina began in 1998 with the adoption of Law 25.019, which stated that it was in the national interest for the country to generate electric power through solar and wind energy. This law also established the first capital investment regime for the installation of solar and wind power plants and equipment. Later, based on the compromises brokered at the 2004 International Conference for Renewable Energies in Bonn, Germany, the Argentinian government enacted Law 26.190 in 2006, creating a regime to promote the use of renewable energy. According to a report issued by the Secretariat of Energy, Law 26.190 again declared that the country had a national interest in generating electric power with renewables. The law also promoted research on the

development of technology and the local manufacturing of equipment designed to harness these energy sources.¹⁰⁷ Law 26.190 set the additional goal of generating 8 percent of the country's total electric power consumption through renewables by the end of 2017.

To accomplish these goals, in 2009 the Argentinian government established a new national program called Generación por Energías Renovables (GENREN). It sought to encourage the provision of electricity from renewable sources through supply contracts involving a complex array of state administrative bodies and companies. Its partner companies included an Argentinian company known as the Compañía Administradora del Mercado Mayorista Eléctrico S.A. (CAMMESA) and an SOE called Energia Argentina S.A. (ENARSA). Although some public tenders were issued, the program was plagued by recurring problems that limited its effectiveness.

The GENREN program failed for several reasons. Of the roughly 1,000 megawatts in projects awarded under the program, only 10 percent were completed due to Argentina's high indebtedness and scarce access to foreign finance.¹⁰⁹ In addition, investors could not get the needed guarantees to make such investments in renewable energy projects.¹¹⁰ Export controls also made it more difficult for Argentina to import necessary technologies and equipment from abroad, hampering the development of renewable energy in the country.¹¹¹

By 2015, the Argentinian government had enacted Law 27.191, creating a national regime for promoting electricity generation from renewables and introducing important changes to the regulations enshrined in Law 26.190. This new law was in line with the government's goals of developing clean energy resources, diversifying the country's national energy grid, and improving energy efficiency by using renewables for electricity generation. The purpose of this new energy regime was to ensure that energy generation from renewable sources accounted for 20 percent of Argentina's total national energy consumption by the end of 2025, with intermediate targets of 8 percent by the end of 2017, 12 percent by the end of 2019, 16 percent by the end of 2021, and 18 percent by the end of 2023, respectively.¹¹² (As mentioned earlier, Argentina already meets 10 percent of its demand for electricity with renewables.¹¹³)

Based on Argentina's commitments under the Paris Agreement, which the government ratified through Law 27.270 in 2016, the country pledged to adopt measures against climate change and further advance the country's overall energy transition through renewables. Argentina launched the RenovAr Program—a national program involving regular, open calls for auctions in several rounds through which national and multinational corporations could present investment proposals for renewable energy projects. Its

These laws, particularly the last one, opened the door for Chinese investment in renewables in Argentina. As Argentinian officials pushed forward on renewable energy, attracting foreign invest-

ment became a major focus, and China was viewed as a promising investor. At the national level, the Argentinian government launched auctions for renewable energy projects. According to data published by the Argentinian Secretariat of Energy, a diverse range of Chinese companies participated in the official calls for auctions under RenovAr in 2016, in rounds 1 and 1.5. 116 All told, Chinese firms were awarded 29 percent of the total renewable energy projects in these rounds. 117

Wind power projects were a particular focus in round 1, with the Argentinian government awarding a contract to the Chinese enterprise Envision Energy to construct the Los Meandros wind farm in Confluencia in Neuquén Province; this farm would generate 75 megawatts of power and would later be expanded. Envision was also awarded contracts to construct other wind farms, including the García del Río wind farm in Bahía Blanca in Buenos Aires Province (inaugurated in December 2019 with a 10-megawatt power-generating capacity), the Vientos Del Secano wind farm in Villarino in Buenos Aires Province (inaugurated in November 2020 with a 50-megawatt power-generating capacity), and the Cerro Alto wind farm in Pilcaniyeu in Río Negro Province (with a 50-megawatt power-generating capacity). Originally, the Cerro Alto project was supposed to be co-financed by the Inter-American Development Bank, but (as addressed below) it was later merged with Los Meandros. Additionally, in round 1.5, the Sinohydro Corporation was awarded the bid to construct the Pampa wind farm in Buenos Aires Province (with a 100-megawatt power-generating capacity). 120

Out of the total of 1,472 megawatts in wind-power contracts awarded in rounds 1 and 1.5 of the RenovAr auctions, two Chinese companies captured 285 megawatts (19 percent). However, this enthusiasm was short-lived: by 2018, Envision Energy had suspended the Cerro Alto project and merged it with Los Meandros. Although this increased the project's size to 125 megawatts of power capacity and while construction began in February 2019, it has not yet been inaugurated. Meanwhile, Argentina canceled the project it had awarded to Sinohydro because of noncompliance with commitments assumed in the contracts stemming from delays in the start of the construction phase.

As for Argentina's foray into solar power, various Chinese companies have participated in rounds 1 and 1.5 of the RenovAr auctions. For instance, as a result of the first round, an Argentinian state-owned firm called Jujuy Energía y Minería Sociedad del Estado (JEMSE) was awarded the tender to construct a three-part solar park complex in Cauchari in Jujuy Province, with a total power-generating capacity of about 315 megawatts. And while JEMSE is the designated contractor on this project, the design, construction, and operation of the park is slated to fall to two Chinese companies, the Power Construction Corporation of China (also known as PowerChina) and the Shanghai Electric Power Generation Group (also known as Shanghai Electric), with Talesun providing the panels. 126

As in the case with certain dams in Patagonia (addressed below), a temporary bloc of enterprises including JEMSE, PowerChina, and Shanghai Electric was selected to develop the park. A total of \$331.5 million was financed by the Exim Bank of China, while the provincial government additionally

issued a green bond for \$210 million.¹²⁷ The total cost of the Cauchari solar park was calculated to be around \$540 million.¹²⁸ The park was inaugurated in October 2019, with commercial operations beginning in September 2020; it is the biggest solar project in all of South America.¹²⁹ In April 2021, JEMSE announced the signing of a precontract with Power China and Shanghai Electric to expand the Cauchari solar park to 500 megawatts.¹³⁰

In addition, during round 1.5 of the solar auction, Jinko Solar was awarded a contract to construct the Iglesia Estancia Guañizuil solar park in San Juan Province (with 80 megawatts of power-generating capacity), a project that was inaugurated in May 2019. For this project, IDB Invest (a private-sector affiliate of the Inter-American Development Bank) provided about \$10.8 million, while other international lenders granted loans for around \$39.4 million. Out of the 916.2 total megawatts awarded in rounds 1 and 1.5 of the solar power auctions, Chinese enterprises through direct and indirect participation captured 45 percent of the projects for constructing solar parks in the country. It is important to note that in rounds 1 and 1.5, 97 percent of the projects awarded were for solar and wind power generation, while the remaining 3 percent was distributed between biogas, biomass, and small-scale hydroelectric power projects. Of the 97 percent of projects awarded for solar and wind power generation, China accounted for 29 percent, followed by Spain, which garnered 17 percent; the remaining 54 percent was distributed among sixteen firms from Argentina and other countries.

In Argentina's wind-power sector, Chinese firms have focused on not just tenders but mergers and acquisitions too. In 2017, the private Chinese firm Goldwind acquired the Loma Blanca I, II, and III wind farms (with 50 megawatts of power-generating capacity each), as well as the Loma Blanca IV wind farm (with 100 megawatts of power-generating capacity). These parks are located in Rawson and Trelew in Chubut Province. Goldwind's acquisition streak has extended to other projects too, such as the Miramar I wind park (with 96 megawatts of power-generating capacity) in Miramar in Buenos Aires Province. Goldwind contracted with Power China on an engineering, procurement, and construction contract to build the facilities of the five plants. In April 2021, the three wind farms of the Loma Blanca complex, as well as Miramar I, began operating.

Nor was Goldwind the only Chinese player that stepped up during this period to meet Argentina's intensifying wind power needs. In 2015, the Argentinian enterprise CAMMESA; the then Ministry of Federal Planning, Public Investment, and Services (now called the Ministry of Public Works); and the Chinese government signed an agreement with Sinowind Technologies for the development of the El Angelito wind park (with a 200-megawatt power-generating capacity) in Chubut Province, a project that would be entirely financed by Chinese entities (although this project has not been executed nor has it moved beyond the aspirational phase). Likewise, Canadian Solar, the owner of Argentina's Cafayate solar park (with 100.1 megawatts in power capacity) in Salta Province, contracted with Power China as well to make the Chinese firm the engineering, procurement, and construction partner on its project. This park was inaugurated in July 2019. 139

China's expanding investment and financing for renewable energy projects in Argentina has led to a much larger corporate footprint in the sector over the last five years. Chinese firms are now core investors in the country's renewable power plants. Even when Chinese entities are not the principal financiers, many renewable projects in Argentina rely on the deployment of cutting-edge Chinese technologies, such as wind turbines, photovoltaic cells, and modules. Chinese energy companies, through the Going Out strategy, have merged their expansion interests with Argentina's own aim of advancing toward a more diversified and sustainable energy grid and fuel mix. Based on these achievements, it is vital to enhance future cooperation with China—through the BRI, for instance in ways that let Argentina harness Chinese know-how in renewable energy and develop innovative scientific and technological expertise of its own.

Argentina and China also need to cooperate more on transmission infrastructure. As addressed below, Chinese counterparts have shown interest in such collaboration, but further efforts are needed. For example, round 3 of the RenovAr auction did not attract the interest of large Chinese companies or other global firms that had submitted proposals in previous rounds due to the scale of the projects. RenovAr's third round focused on taking advantage of local distributors' available capacities in medium-voltage networks, since the country's electricity transmission system presented obstacles to new auctions—this problem was practically the same as it was in 2015. The main reason leading to the suspension of larger projects in round 3 of the RenovAr program was that Argentina had insufficient transmission infrastructure, especially in medium- and high-voltage grid lines. Since little investment has been made in transmission infrastructure in recent years, these difficulties will continue to be pressing until the network is expanded. 140

Unlike many other countries where China has invested in renewable power, Argentina has attracted all this investment without yet formally joining the BRI, although Argentinian officials have reported publicly that the country has already decided to do so in time. 141 Argentina has sought all this investment not only by cultivating ties involving national decisionmakers but also by developing extensive local linkages with Chinese entities. This has been the case for Chinese investment and financing in Argentina's renewable energy sector and on other nonrenewable projects.

China's Role in Argentina's Broader Political Economy of Energy

China not only has become a relevant actor in Argentina's renewables sector but also has expanded its investment and financing to other types of energy and industrial projects, which include nuclear plants, transmission lines, major hydropower dams, and lithium mining. These ventures reflect China's interest in diversifying markets around the world, but they also are a result of Argentina's own desire to attract Chinese capital to advance its energy transition.

Chinese investment in the Argentinian energy sector dates back to 2010, when two of the three major Chinese state-owned oil and gas conglomerates, the China National Offshore Oil Corporation (CNOOC) and the China Petroleum and Chemical Corporation (Sinopec), invested in the country's oil and gas sector. In 2010, CNOOC acquired a 50 percent stake in the Argentinian company Bridas, which had jointly created Pan American Energy in 1997 with Amoco (which is now part of BP after a merger with British Petroleum). In 2017, Bridas, BP, and CNOOC announced an agreement to merge their operations, thus creating the Pan American Energy Group. In Joint venture also began participating in fracking operations in the shale oil and gas field at the Vaca Muerta formation. After the agreement was implemented, the Pan American Energy Group became the largest privately owned oil and gas firm in Argentina (in terms of production capacity) and the second-largest of any such firm in the country, after the state-owned Argentinian company known as Yacimientos Petrolíferos Fiscales.

There were other acquisitions too. In 2010, Sinopec acquired the Argentinian subsidiary known as Occidental Petroleum, which is now the fifth-largest oil and gas enterprise operating in the country. In June 2021, the Argentinian enterprise Compañía General de Combustibles acquired the Argentinian business of Sinopec, including operations in the San Jorge Gulf Basin in Patagonia and holdings in the Cuyana Basin in the province of Mendoza. The deal also involves Sinopec's stakes in Termap, which is in control of two oil port terminals in southern Patagonia.

More recently, Argentina has sought Chinese support to promote the deployment of infrastructure for several types of energy generation. China is set to invest in the construction of multiple natural gas pipelines in several Argentinian provinces, including one project named after former president Néstor Kirchner. The plan is to connect the Vaca Muerta field in Neuquén Province and Buenos Aires Province; in a second phase, the project is designed to link Vaca Muerta and the Brazilian city of Uruguaiana before continuing on to the city of Porto Alegre to connect with pipelines in southern Brazil. In August 2021, the Argentinian government decided to assign more than \$1.5 billion from the national coffers to begin the construction of some of these projects, until negotiations with China on providing further financing are concluded. Over the next three years, these natural gas projects will require an estimated total investment of around \$3.5 billion; the pipeline named after Kirchner would cost about \$2.5 billion, and the project will require additional funding beyond what the government has already allocated. In project will require additional funding beyond what the government has already allocated.

Argentina's Secretariat of Energy signed an MOU in May 2021 with PowerChina and Shanghai Electric to study the feasibility of building a set of major gas pipelines to help transport gas across the country and as far as southern Brazil. The project would be led by the two aforementioned Chinese companies and financed by Chinese banks. In addition, Argentina and China signed new agreements in December 2020 to renovate the Belgrano Cargas railway (in northern Argentina) and the San Martín Cargas railway, as well as an MOU to obtain financing for the Norpatagónico rail-

way. The China Railway Construction Corporation and the China Machinery Engineering Corporation would lead these projects. ¹⁵¹ These railways are vital to the transport of oil and other resources from Argentina's provinces to its ports.

China has also demonstrated interest in investing in electric transmission lines in the metropolitan area of Buenos Aires, as the Secretariat of Energy announced that it has signed a contract with the State Grid Corporation of China for this project. Chinese firms may also participate in the renovation of a high-voltage power line that connects the Futaleufú Dam with the city of Puerto Madryn in Chubut Province. This hydroelectric plant supplies electricity for the Aluar aluminum factory near Buenos Aires. Among many other potential projects is the installation of the Manuel Belgrano II Thermal Power Plant in Buenos Aires Province, which would provide additional power to the electrical system.

Notably, there have been two controversial energy projects in Argentina involving Chinese companies. The first one concerns a potential engineering, procurement, and construction contract between the Argentinian company Nucleoeléctrica Argentina S.A. and the China National Nuclear Corporation; Nucleoeléctrica would operate the plant and would be the owner. Preliminary agreements for the construction of two nuclear plants—Atucha III and IV—in Argentina had been signed during the presidency of Cristina Fernández de Kirchner in 2014 and 2015.

The plans have since gone through many twists and turns. At first, the plan was for Atucha III to be constructed in Zarate, in Buenos Aires Province, and to feature a nuclear reactor with Canadian technology known as a Canada Deuterium Uranium (CANDU) reactor, which uses natural uranium; this technology has been employed for more than forty years in one of Argentina's three existing nuclear plants, the Embalse plant in Cordoba Province. As for Atucha IV, the original plan was to build it using a Chinese reactor called the Hualong One, which uses enriched uranium, in the province of Rio Negro; but this location was later discarded when the province prohibited the installation of nuclear reactors.

Though an MOU was signed in 2016 to move forward with both nuclear plants, the government of former president Mauricio Macri decided to advance the negotiations on the plant that would employ Chinese technology (Atucha IV), while discarding the plans for the other one (Atucha III) to reduce fiscal spending amid Argentina's economic crisis. Under the current Fernández presidency, the negotiations were rekindled. Argentina's fourth nuclear power plant will be built in Lima, in Buenos Aires Province, and will generate 1,200 megawatts of power. According to the agreement, the ICBC will finance 85 percent of the project, with a grace period lasting until the plant is finished and a ten-year window of repayment, while the National Treasury will finance the remaining 15 percent. In June 2021, Nucleoeléctrica approved a plan of action to restart negotiations to sign the commercial contract by the end of 2021 and begin construction by mid-2022. Meanwhile, Nucleoléctrica announced that it would advance negotiations with Canada to build the fifth nuclear plant.

This project has been controversial for several reasons. For one thing, there has been a good deal of back and forth on whether to build one plant or two, as originally planned in the multiple agreements reached with China. According to Ricardo Bernal Castro, a former technician at the Argentinian National Commission of Atomic Energy, the two plants should be constructed simultaneously and be linked for financial and industrial reasons. ¹⁶³ The acquisition of a Chinese light-water pressurized reactor, which uses enriched uranium for fuel, would not promote Argentina's industrial or technological sectors, as it is a turnkey project that uses technology the Argentinian nuclear sector has scarcely used before. By contrast, Argentina's three existing nuclear plants—Atucha I and II and Embalse—all use heavy-water pressurized reactors and have mainly used natural uranium for fuel. ¹⁶⁴

Moreover, the project has proven controversial in light of the U.S.-China rivalry. The U.S. government has repeatedly expressed concerns about the technology that would be used in the Chinese-built nuclear plant and the financing of the project. During an April 2021 visit to Argentina, two high-ranking U.S. officials in President Joe Biden's administration reiterated these misgivings about the transparency of Chinese economic activities in Argentina. The cancelation of one of the plants that Argentina and China had committed to building in 2014 and 2015 agreements, reportedly due to the budgetary constraints during Macri's presidency, came after the approval of a 2018 IMF rescue package for Argentina. Third, though Argentina seeks to use nuclear energy as part of its energy plan, civil society organizations have expressed concerns about the environmental risks such projects may pose. This helps explain why the provincial government of Río Negro canceled the proposed installation of the plant after local communities rejected the idea.

The second controversial case involves two ongoing hydropower projects in Santa Cruz Province: the Kirchner Dam (capable of generating 950 megawatts of power) and the Cepernic Dam (capable of generating 360 megawatts of power). The two dams are being financed by the CDB, the ICBC, and the Bank of China. A temporary joint venture was formed between the China Gezhouba Group and the Argentinian companies Electroingeniería and Hidrocuyo to develop the dams.

The project has been widely criticized for its negative environmental and social impacts. Critics include several environmental organizations—such as the Fundación Ambiente y Recursos Naturales (FARN) and Aves Argentinas (Argentine Birds), among others—as well as Indigenous communities, local residents, and members of the scientific community. They point out that the dams could alter nearby flood valleys and lake levels, imperil the region's biodiversity, and put at risk historically significant archeological sites, while affecting the rights of nearby Indigenous communities that have not been previously consulted.¹⁷⁰

In 2017, the National Congress held a public hearing on the project at the request of the Supreme Court of Justice of the Argentine Nation. Although activists and scientists had warned the authorities not to go ahead with the project, the government decided to lift the precautionary measure presented

by concerned nongovernmental organizations (NGOs) and approve the environmental impact assessment (EIA). The NGOs requested that the project's EIA be nullified in 2017. After many twists and turns, in October 2020, the court recognized their claims and asked the national government to issue its opinion through three institutions, the Administration of National Parks; the Argentine Institute of Nivology, Glaciology and Environmental Sciences; and the National Institute for Seismic Prevention. Although they had thirty days to respond, as of December 2021, only two of them—the Administration of National Parks and the National Institute for Seismic Prevention—have submitted their reports. The environmental management plan for the dams has been suspended due to the pandemic, but the construction has moved forward without having the basic scientific information needed to weigh these environmental risks.

The successive delays due to these judicial, political, and technical issues went on for so long that the initial grace period (before loan repayment) elapsed. China had suspended the disbursement of the remaining loan amount—about \$1.7 billion of the \$4.7 billion total has already been disbursed—and the Chinese banks required Argentina to begin repaying the debt, although the dams remain uncompleted due to various errors and setbacks. According to the original agreement, Argentina was expected to begin making payments when the projects were finished and had begun selling electricity to generate income. In late October 2021, the Argentinian government negotiated an addendum to the contract and an extension of the payment period. Meanwhile, in August 2021, the Argentinian government allocated \$170 million in funds for the joint venture in charge of the project to continue with the construction, until negotiations for the addendum to the contract were concluded; Chinese counterparts later pledged that the Chinese banks would restore the funds provided by CAMMESA and an infrastructure trust fund known as the Fondo Fiduciario de Infraestructura Hídrica.

As regrettable as the problems with the nuclear plant and the hydropower dams are, they have helped Argentina and China learn important lessons as they seek to address them. China has adapted to the back and forth on the potential construction of Argentina's fourth nuclear plant and has continued expressing its interest in financing and building the project. Chinese actors have also adapted to the successive delays in the construction of the hydropower dams in Patagonia; though they suspended the disbursement of the remaining loan amount due to breached contractual commitments, they proved willing to renegotiate and eventually extended the payment term.

As in other countries, the challenges that Argentina and China have encountered in these cases will continue to inform bilateral cooperation on energy projects. As noted above, Chinese actors and institutions are striving to address these adverse impacts and striving to improve their approach based on new policy guidelines. For its part, Argentina is continuing to deploy multiple sources of energy in pursuit of its national energy goals; these problems are part of the learning process that the country's overall push for a more diversified energy grid entails.

Lithium has been another major focus of Chinese investment in Argentina. This is not only because China seeks access to the country's lithium supply but also due to Argentina's interest in promoting energy efficiency through electric vehicles; to advance this cause, Minister of Productive Development Matías Kulfas recently presented a draft law before the Argentinian Economic and Social Council. The Chinese firm Ganfeng Lithium, one of China's leading lithium producers, has invested in lithium extraction in northwestern Argentina. The company owns 51 percent of the Cauchari-Olaroz project in Jujuy Province jointly with Lithium Americas, which owns the remaining 49 percent. The project remains on schedule, and production of battery-quality lithium carbonate is projected to begin by mid-2022. Meanwhile, Ganfeng Lithium also owns the Mariana project in Salta Province, located in the Salar de Llullaillaco salt flat; the International Lithium Corporation has recently announced the sale of its remaining roughly 8.6 percent stake in the project. Similarly, the Chinese enterprise known as the Hanaq Group is in charge of multiple projects involving lithium exploration and extraction in Salta and Jujuy.

These projects are important for China's electric vehicle ambitions. In February 2021, the Argentinian Ministry of Productive Development and Jiangsu Jiankang Automobile—an affiliate of the privately owned Guoxuan Group (one of China's largest lithium battery companies)—signed an MOU to produce urban electric vehicles and lithium batteries in Jujuy Province. In May 2021, Argentina's minister of productive development and Jujuy Governor Gerardo Morales signed an MOU between Argentina's national government, the provincial government, and Ganfeng Lithium to install a lithium battery factory in Jujuy to promote electric vehicles in northern Argentina. In October 2021, the Zijin Mining Group announced an agreement to acquire the Canadian firm Neo Lithium, which owns the Tres Quebradas lithium project in Tinogasta in Catamarca Province. Another project involves a partnership between the French mining firm Eramet (with a 50.1 percent ownership stake) and the Chinese firm Tsingshan (49.9 percent), the largest maker of stainless steel worldwide. The project centers on a lithium site in Salta Province, with Tsingshan slated to inject \$400 million. The plant is projected to open by the end of 2023.

To promote the production of lithium batteries in Argentina, Kulfas, Secretary of Mining Alberto Hensel, and Yacimientos Petrolíferos Fiscales Chief Executive Officer Pablo González held a November 2021 meeting with Chen Junwei, the vice president of a Chinese firm known as Contemporary Amperex Technology Company Limited (CATL). In this meeting, they agreed to advance negotiations to associate Yacimientos Petrolíferos Fiscales' lithium subsidiary with CATL to jointly develop projects on lithium batteries production in Argentina.¹⁸⁴

These agreements and investments show how China and Argentina have encountered ways to cooperate in the development of a sector that both parties consider strategic. However, as addressed below, this partnership has encountered resistance, particularly at the local and provincial levels.

Local Linkages in Argentina-China Energy Engagement

In certain cases, links between Argentinian provincial and local governments and companies, on the one hand, and subnational Chinese counterparts, on the other, have been central to the two countries' agreements on energy projects, including ones involving lithium mining. Argentina's constitution grants provincial governments a significant degree of authority to make foreign policy.¹⁸⁵ In the spirit of enhancing local cooperation with Chinese counterparts, the Argentinian embassy in China has set a Subnational Federal Program that aims to further promote links between Argentinian and Chinese localities and provinces, based on mutual complementarities in terms of resource endowments and production profiles.¹⁸⁶

Both Argentinian policymakers and entrepreneurs at the subnational level—such as those in the provinces of Chubut, Jujuy, and Salta—have sought out Chinese financing. These actors have pushed for a more prominent Chinese presence in their localities to help spur economic development and aid in their respective energy transitions (in some cases) by harnessing solar and wind energy and (in others) by promoting lithium extraction and processing. However, in some cases, Chinese firms have encountered resistance to their presence from Indigenous communities who claim that projects involve environmental and societal risks that have not been fully considered.

Jujuy stands out as a prime example. Jujuy-based actors' interactions with Chinese counterparts have been a key driver of China's growing presence in the province, which includes partnerships and deals with Chinese companies. Apart from the Safe City project by the Chinese technology company ZTE, other prominent examples are the Cauchari solar parks project and the Cauchari-Olaroz lithium project.

As Jujuy's governor, Morales has been one of the strongest supporters of these ventures. Morales began to cultivate special relations with China immediately after becoming governor in December 2015. The first official meeting occurred in February 2016, when then Chinese ambassador to Argentina Yang Wanming visited Jujuy, after which Morales in turn visited China to discuss the development of the Cauchari solar park project. 187 These initial interactions nudged along the signing of an agreement between JEMSE, Shanghai Electric, and Power China in April 2016 for the financing and installation of a solar plant in Jujuy. 188

In June 2016, Morales' son, Gastón Morales, and multiple local entrepreneurs and policymakers visited China to advance collaboration on energy and technology projects. 189 In November 2016, the elder Morales and local authorities visited China; these initiatives helped promote the signing of the agreement between JEMSE, Shanghai Electric, Power China, and Talesun in May 2017 for the construction of the solar park, after JEMSE was awarded the bid in the RenovAr auction in 2016.¹⁹⁰ This development took place in the context of Macri's state visit to China in 2017; Morales and a

delegation of local policymakers and entrepreneurs, jointly with other governors, accompanied the president to seek further cooperation between China and Jujuy Province. The goal of enhancing the Chinese presence in Jujuy was achieved as, during this visit, the province's delegation secured the project's financing by the Exim Bank of China.¹⁹¹

Similarly, engagement between China and Jujuy was further extended by a burgeoning relationship with the Chinese province of Guizhou in 2018. A delegation from Guizhou visited Jujuy in November 2017, while Morales traveled to the Chinese province in May 2018—which is when the two provincial governments signed the agreement that established Jujuy and Guizhou as sister provinces. 192

The establishment of sister province ties between Jujuy and Guizhou was an important step toward the Jujuy government's objective of enhancing Chinese investment in the province's digital sector. In fact, once the agreement was signed, Jujuy's Secretary of Modernization Carlos Alfonso traveled to Guizhou in July 2018 with a delegation of local entrepreneurs to discuss further cooperation in strategic sectors such as technology. ¹⁹³ By late 2018, Jujuy's ties with China had become so pronounced that the elder Morales joined the welcoming entourage for Xi when he visited Argentina for the G20 summit. ¹⁹⁴

Local cooperation continued to grow stronger throughout 2019 and 2020, as Morales visited China to secure funding for the expansion of the Cauchari solar project in March 2019, while several virtual meetings were held in 2020 due to the pandemic. These initiatives helped facilitate the April 2021 signing of the aforementioned precontract to enlarge the Cauchari solar plants and the May 2021 signing of the agreement with Ganfeng Lithium to install a lithium battery factory in the province. This outreach also promoted the agreement with Sinopharm for the provision of COVID-19 vaccines, with Jujuy being the first province in Argentina to achieve such a goal.

As for the environmental and social tensions due to the growing Chinese commercial presence in Jujuy, two cases are significant: the Cauchari-Olaroz lithium extraction project and Cauchari solar park. In the case of Cauchari-Olaroz, Jujuy is one of three Argentinian provinces to mine lithium, along with Catamarca and Salta. At present, two projects produce lithium in Argentina for export: the first is in the Salar del Hombre Muerto salt flat on the border of Catamarca and Salta, while the second project is Sales de Jujuy in the Salar de Olaroz flats in Jujuy. Meanwhile, the Cauchari-Olaroz project (the country's third) is located in the same salt flat as the Sales de Jujuy project; this venture is still under construction and is due to begin production in 2022. The Cauchari-Olaroz project is operated by Minera Exar, which is co-owned by the Canadian firm Lithium Americas and Ganfeng Lithium.

The area where the Cauchari-Olaroz project is being constructed is home to six Indigenous communities that belong to the Atacama ethnic group.²⁰¹ These communities have expressed concerns about

new lithium mining projects. They point out that they are being forced to move due to shortages of potable water, as these projects use irritants in the production process that deplete water resources and affect flora and fauna; meanwhile, soil erosion, the construction work, and the presence of trucks also have had an impact on the area's water supply, animals, and plants.²⁰²

Indigenous communities have claimed that the companies involved have violated their right of free, prior, and informed consent and that the government has not protected their rights; this requirement is enshrined in the International Labour Organization's Convention 169, which Argentina ratified in 1992.²⁰³ The Argentinian government also recognized the ethnic and cultural preexistence of Indigenous peoples in its 1994 national constitution; this means that Indigenous communities have the right to use, develop, and control theirs lands, territories, and resources.²⁰⁴

Many Indigenous communities oppose lithium extraction in Jujuy based on these commitments, and public opposition has grown as production in the area has increased.²⁰⁵ All lithium projects require an EIA; however, according to a report by Pía Marchegiani, Jasmin Hoglund Hellgren, and Leandro Gomez, local communities have claimed that foreign firms involved in extraction and production processes in the area have not complied with this requirement.²⁰⁶ The report also remarks that, although the government must implement the process for free, prior, and informed consent and guarantee that communities can exercise their rights, governmental representatives were absent during the whole process.²⁰⁷

To adapt to local demands, the Canadian and Chinese companies have signed agreements with all the impacted Indigenous communities. These agreements involve investments and donations to cover a wide range of expenses including the restoration of a school roof in Huancar; the construction of a community center in Pastos Chicos; communal libraries; internet access, computers, and printers for community centers; and construction materials. These agreements also cover the provision of employment to members of the communities, as well as training and monetary compensation.²⁰⁸

Interactions between these communities and Minera Exar began in 2009 when company representatives began visiting the communities. According to Marchegiani, Hellgren, and Gomez, the first meetings were frequent and informative, as the firm told the communities about the existence of the area's lithium deposits, the extraction process, and the company's plans, while they also presented an environmental impact study.²⁰⁹ However, once the communities approved the project, the firm's visits became less frequent. Furthermore, the communities have claimed that the firm had confirmed the project would not affect water resources in the area, but they have noted the pollution and scarcity of water that has followed.²¹⁰

The Cauchari solar park is the first case in Argentina where local communities have received a percentage of the profits from such an enterprise.²¹¹ The solar plant, which has an expected shelf life

of about twenty years, has been projected to generate an estimated \$400 million in net profits.²¹² The provincial government announced that 2 percent of that amount will be given to the nearby Indigenous community of Puesto Sey.²¹³ In addition, a share of the profits will be used to improve education, healthcare, and public services while also otherwise benefiting the local communities.²¹⁴

However, problems emerged concerning environmental disclosures and consent processes regarding land use in the area around the Cauchari solar park. Though the provincial government informed local communities that there was a months-long process for free, prior, and informed consent that included the local communities expressing their approval, the NGO FARN reported that the environmental impact study was issued without comprehensive and timely information.²¹⁵ According to the FARN report, local communities did not have previous access to the environmental impact study; moreover, meetings between the firms and local communities took place in February and August 2017, after the 2016 approval of the declaration of environmental feasibility.²¹⁶

Based on these reported findings, the Indigenous communities' rights to free, prior, and informed consent based on international and national rules were not fully respected. These claims could be corroborated through a public draft of the contract between JEMSE and the Exim Bank of China, which was signed before the process of consultation to local communities was complete.²¹⁷ For the construction of the park, the government estimated that 600 jobs would be created and that 60 percent of the contracted construction staff would be members of local communities.²¹⁸ According to FARN, public procurement policies were modified to promote employment, though this modification included a rule that workers would not be paid overtime.²¹⁹ During the construction phase, conflicts arose as workers raised concerns about the number of working hours, delayed salary payments, and precarious working conditions on the solar installations.²²⁰

More fundamental land use disputes have arisen too. According to FARN, Jujuy's Provincial Law 5915 was enacted to let companies occupy lands for a given project without formally expropriating the lands from local communities, as long as the companies give local residents a 2 percent share of the project's profits, provided that the residents avoid claiming the use of the affected territory. But representatives of local communities claim that Provincial Law 5915 is unconstitutional, as it concedes to foreign companies the right to use and exploit Indigenous territories; they point out that they were not consulted during the drafting of the law, an obligation stated in both the International Labour Organization's Convention 169 and Argentina's 1994 constitution. 222

Though several public demonstrations involving Indigenous communities and civil society have taken place, no formal legal case has appeared before Argentina's court system; according to Melisa Argento and Florencia Puente, the provincial government has refused to engage in dialogue with the affected communities. ²²³ Conversely, representatives of one of the communities that live in the area have remarked that Jujuy has historically been a focal point of several projects with no benefits for local inhabitants, while the Cauchari solar park has generated employment and resources for them. ²²⁴

Meanwhile, in Chubut Province, Governor Mariano Arcioni has promoted Chinese overseas finance in the province's wind sector. In April 2021, Arcioni signed a letter of intent with China Gezhouba Group for the construction, installation, and operation of the El Escorial wind park, with 200 megawatts in potential power capacity.²²⁵ Local collaboration has also been vital to strengthening the Chinese commercial presence in Salta's lithium mining. When a national delegation from Argentina visited China in October 2018, the municipal governments of Salta and Xuzhou signed an MOU to advance mining cooperation. 226 Since then, several events and mutual visits have further deepened cooperation, including the creation of a Joint Center of Biomining Research and Ecological Soil Restoration between the Catholic University of Salta and the Chinese University of Mining and Technology.²²⁷ In June 2021, the two cities' respective mayors—Bettina Romero and Zhuang Zhaolin—signed an agreement to formalize Salta and Xuzhou's sister city relationship.²²⁸

It is worth noting that, in the cases of both Jujuy and Salta, engagement with Chinese counterparties has been the result of an overarching approach. The realization of projects where Chinese actors have provided investment and financing has been prompted by comprehensive relationships that include cooperation on culture, education, tourism, and people-to-people bonds as ways of promoting mutual understanding.²²⁹ Local elites have shown a growing interest in amplifying their knowledge and understanding of China, and this willingness to learn more about Chinese civilization has promoted the establishment of local ties that go beyond economics alone.

These close subnational relations have been instrumental in helping Argentina attract Chinese overseas financing to develop renewable energy plants in certain localities and provinces, advance the country's energy transition, and help parts of Argentina harness local solar and wind resources. Close relations are not exclusively economic but are framed in terms of holistic, all-encompassing engagement. Though these advances have been vital to promoting outreach between Argentinian and Chinese actors, the Chinese presence in Argentina still faces environmental and social tensions in certain localities where further efforts are needed to address local concerns. China has responded to local claims regarding lithium and solar projects through the provision of investments and donations. As in the case of major hydropower and nuclear plants, these serve as learning experiences and set the tone for future cooperation between China and Argentina on energy projects.

Conclusion and Recommendations

As China continues to deepen its economic ties with Latin American countries like Argentina, it is also internationalizing its strengths in renewable energy. Chinese energy companies, through the Going Out strategy and the BRI, have merged their expansion interests with Argentina's own aims of making its energy grid more diversified and sustainable.

Unlike many other countries where China has invested in renewable power, Argentina has attracted all this investment without yet formally joining the BRI, though Argentinian policymakers have indicated the country will join in time. The progressive consolidation of a multilevel engagement strategy has been fundamental in this process: national, provincial, and local governments and an array of bureaucratic and corporate actors have sought to channel a growing portion of China's overseas financing to solar and wind projects as well as other types of energy projects in the country.

The auctions for renewable projects that Argentina's national government launched have served as the main means of attracting foreign investment to those sectors, and Chinese firms have emerged with major solar and wind power deployment contracts. At the subnational level, governors, mayors, and other state and entrepreneurial actors in certain provinces, cities, and localities have played a central role in crafting a productive Argentina-China relationship. In the provinces of Chubut, Jujuy, and Salta, local players have sought Chinese overseas financing in renewables and lithium to develop their respective regions by harnessing their renewable and other resource endowments. Local engagement has been holistic and has gone beyond economics.

Chinese players have been active participants in Argentinian strategic sectors like renewable energy and in other types of energy projects. Chinese actors have become key investors and financers in Argentina's solar and wind sectors by participating in auctions and by carrying out mergers and acquisitions. Adaptation has also been vital to how Chinese actors respond to local investment and policy environments. In some cases, they have formed temporary joint ventures with local companies, while in others they have participated in projects through engineering, procurement, and construction contracts.

Even when Chinese actors are not the principal financers on certain projects, they have provided cutting-edge technologies, such as wind turbines, photovoltaic cells, and solar modules. As for cutting-edge innovations, the case of photovoltaic technology stands out. Chinese solar panels are highly competitive globally, and there are not many alternative providers, with few competitors offering similar prices; their global positioning as leaders in the solar market has allowed them to pull down production costs and global prices, keeping competitors behind.²³⁰ Thus, even when Chinese players are not the principal investors in solar power projects in Argentina, they have acquired a central role as major technology suppliers.

Chinese players' adaptative approach has also further promoted local engagement through the establishment of partnerships between Argentinian and Chinese provinces and cities. Chinese actors have expanded their presence in existing projects (like the Cauchari solar park) or created opportunities to participate in new ones (like the renewable parks in Chubut and the lithium projects in Jujuy and Salta).

Renewable energy will continue to be a magnet for global investment as countries around the world strive to address climate change. Amid the pandemic and in its aftermath, renewable energy also offers ways to help countries recover economically. Argentina is particularly well-positioned to leverage its renewable energy industry, as its resource endowments are huge.²³¹ As a global leader in the deployment of renewables, China can play an important role in Argentina's sustainable economic recovery.

As for the aforementioned challenges and opportunities, Argentinian policymakers should consider the following recommendations.

First, Argentina must continue to ensure Chinese actors' compliance with local laws, regulations, and industrial policies. A group of experts and/or public officials should be designated to assess and classify whether projects support Argentina's economic growth and sustainable development needs. This group should also press for much greater participation of Argentinian firms and technologies in these Chinese-funded projects.

Second, future renewable auctions that include Chinese bidders should prioritize small-scale hydropower and wind generation. These are the sectors where Argentina's national industrial players and technologies are most strongly positioned and thus can provide parts, components, and engineers. Technology transfer from China in the solar sector and/or joint development of technologies should be emphasized because Argentina's solar sector is less competitive than China's. That said, technology transfer and/or joint development of technologies in the wind sector and for other renewable and alternative energy sources is also recommended.

Third, Argentina's medium- and long-term national plans need to better translate into the priorities reflected in the national auction programs. The focus of the federal plans should be on further harnessing provinces' endowments of renewable and alternative resources. Argentina must keep Chinese players focused on and committed to the design and enforcement objectives for an integral, long-term national energy plan, coordinated by private actors but with government administration, control, and supervision.

This plan should be cross-cutting in terms of institutional collaboration, and it should incorporate the expertise of policymakers from multiple bodies, including the Ministry of Economy (and the Secretariat of Energy), the Ministry of Environment and Sustainable Development, the Ministry of Foreign Affairs, and the Ministry of Productive Development, as well as private actors such as the Argentine Chamber of Renewable Energies, the Association of Metallurgical Industries, and others. This national plan should also be cross-cutting in technical terms, including a roadmap on how to cooperate with China on technology transfer. Argentina's national energy plan needs to include diverse energy sources and specifics on the deployment of renewables and alternative energy sources while also striving to integrate the country's industrial, scientific, and technological capabilities.

Fourth, relevant actors can further promote local engagement in provinces where this type of collaboration has been scarce. Local engagement should not only be enhanced as an avenue to complement national engagement but also to contribute to localities and provinces' development, based on their competitive advantages. For example, the provinces in Patagonia, the southern Atlantic coast of Buenos Aires Province, and La Pampa Province have huge wind power endowments that should be further harnessed.²³² Several provinces in the country, such as those in the Cuyo region or northwestern Argentina, have salient solar energy endowments.²³³ Furthermore, there are plenty of water sources coming from rivers across the country that should be harnessed through small-scale hydropower facilities. Local engagement can help attract further Chinese involvement in areas that local and provincial government officials themselves identify as strategic.

Fifth, Argentina needs to strengthen its strategic assessment related to renewable energy, and alternative energy sources more broadly, by making sure that all proposed Chinese overseas finance through auctions or any future Argentinian role in the BRI adhere to Argentina's standards and capabilities. This includes further alignment of Chinese overseas finance with Argentina's environmental and social sustainability goals. As local engagement has been instrumental in recent years, Argentinian and Chinese actors should do more to address local communities' concerns about environmental and social risks and find joint ways to respond to their demands.

Sixth, Argentina should seek to harness Chinese contributions to the expansion of its national electricity transmission system. Alternative and renewable energy resources in Argentina, as in most Latin American countries, are located in areas far from urban centers where demand is high. To extend their scope, medium- and high-voltage transmission lines need to be expanded. The completion of projects such as the extension of electricity transmission lines in metropolitan Buenos Aires, or the restoration of the lines connecting Futaleufú and Puerto Madryn in Chubut Province, is critical; such projects are important for helping transport electricity from existing and future renewable plants to urban centers. The country's insufficient transmission infrastructure—especially in high-voltage power lines, a major Chinese comparative advantage—is one of the reasons that the development of larger energy projects has been suspended in recent auctions, such as the third round of the RenovAr auctions. As part of their post-pandemic economic recovery policies, Argentina and China should consider increasing the proportion of development finance and investment focused on electricity transmission infrastructure.

About the Author

Juliana González Jáuregui holds a PhD in the social sciences. She is currently a postdoctoral fellow at Argentina's National Scientific and Technical Research Council and a researcher at the Latin American Faculty of Social Sciences (FLACSO-Argentina), where she leads the Chair on China Studies in the Department of International Relations. Her research focuses on China-Latin America and China-Argentina economic and financial relations.

Notes

- "Embajador de Argentina en China: La Iniciativa de la Franja y la Ruta Comparte un Desarrollo Mutuamente Beneficioso," CGTN Español, September 29, 2021, https://espanol.cgtn.com/n/2021-09-29/FbdGcA/embajador-de-argentina-en-china-la-iniciativa-de-la-franja-y-la-ruta-comparte-un-desarrollo-mutuamente-beneficioso/index.html.
- World Bank, "Argentina: Overview," World Bank, 2021, https://www.worldbank.org/en/country/argentina/overview.
- International Energy Agency (IEA), *An Energy Sector Roadmap to Carbon Neutrality in China* (Paris: IEA, September 2021), https://www.iea.org/reports/an-energy-sector-roadmap-to-carbon-neutrality-in-china.
- 4 Anmar Frangoul, "President Xi Tells UN That China Will Be 'Carbon Neutral' Within Four Decades," CNBC, September 23, 2020, https://www.cnbc.com/2020/09/23/china-claims-it-will-be-carbon-neutral-by-the-year-2060.html.
- BP, Statistical Review of World Energy 2021, 70th Edition (London: BP, 2021), https://www.bp.com/content/dam/bp/business-sites/en/global/corporate/pdfs/energy-economics/statistical-review/bp-stats-review-2021-full-report.pdf.
- 6 Enrique Dussel Peters, "Monitor of Chinese OFDI in Latin America and the Caribbean 2021," Red Académica de América Latina y el Caribe Sobre China, March 31, 2021, https://www.redalc-china.org/monitor/images/pdfs/menuprincipal/DusselPeters_MonitorOFDI_2021_Esp.pdf.
- 7 Bo Kong, Modernization Through Globalization: Why China Finances Foreign Energy Projects Worldwide (New York: Palgrave Macmillan, 2019).
- 8 China is responsible for the production of more than 70 percent of the solar photovoltaic panels, 50 percent of the electric vehicles, and one-third of the wind turbines in the world. Chinese firms also lead in the production of batteries and control many of the raw materials that are crucial for clean-tech supply chains, such as cobalt, rare earth minerals, and polysilicon. Clean energy R&D and patenting is concentrated (by order of ranking) in Europe, Japan, the United States, South Korea, and China. In total, China only represented 8 percent of all international patent families generated from 2010 to 2019, though China has registered a sustained increase of patent activities in low-carbon energy technologies. China became a world leader by subsidizing clean energy technologies, which led to overcapacity and a rush to produce; thus, China ended up dominating global markets for goods like the lithium-ion batteries used in electric vehicles. See International Renewable Energy Agency (IRENA), Renewable Capacity Statistics 2019 (Abu Dhabi: IRENA, March 2019), https://www.irena.org/publications/2019/Mar/ Renewable-Capacity-Statistics-2019; Leslie Hook and Henry Sanderson, "How the Race for Renewable Energy Is Reshaping Global Politics," Financial Times, February 4, 2021, https://www.ft.com/content/ a37d0ddf-8fb1-4b47-9fba-7ebde29fc510; and IEA and European Patent Office (EPO), Patents and the Energy Transition: Global Trends in Clean Energy Technology Innovation (Paris: IEA and EPO, April 2021), https://documents.epo.org/projects/babylon/eponet.nsf/0/3A283646135744B9C12586BF00489B38/ \$FILE/patents_and_the_energy_transition_study_en.pdf.
- IEA Energy Technology systems Analysis Programme and IRENA, *Hydropower: Technology Brief* (Paris: IEA and IRENA, 2015), https://www.irena.org/publications/2015/Feb/Hydropower. Large-scale hydropower projects can be controversial for both environmental and social reasons, as they may adversely affect water availability for large geographic regions, alter valuable ecosystems, force the relocation of local populations against their will, and/or require major electricity transmission infrastructure. In Argentina, only small-scale hydropower projects are considered renewable. Initially, Law 26.190 only considered projects that generate less than 30 megawatts of power small-scale. But after a modification in Law 27.191, the range for small-scale hydropower projects was expanded to any projects that generate up to

- 50 megawatts of power. For more details, see Argentinian Ministry of Justice and Human Rights, "Law 26.190," Argentinian Ministry of Justice and Human Rights, December 6, 2006, http://servicios.infoleg. gob.ar/infolegInternet/anexos/120000-124999/123565/texact.htm; and Argentinian Ministry of Justice and Human Rights, "Law 27.191," Argentinian Ministry of Justice and Human Rights, October 15, 2015, http://servicios.infoleg.gob.ar/infolegInternet/anexos/250000-254999/253626/norma.htm.
- 10 Kevin P. Gallagher, "China's Global Energy Finance," Boston University Global Development Policy Center, 2020, https://www.bu.edu/cgef/#/intro.
- Bo Kong and Kevin P. Gallagher, "Globalizing Chinese Energy Finance: The Role of Policy Banks," Journal of Contemporary China 26, no. 108 (2017): 834-851.
- 12 Bo Kong and Kevin P. Gallagher, "The New Coal Champion of the World: The Political Economy of Chinese Overseas Development Finance for Coal-Fired Power Plants," Energy Policy 155 (2021): 1–12.
- "Made in China 2025' Plan Unveiled," China Daily, May 19, 2015, https://www.chinadaily.com.cn/ business/2015-05/19/content 20760528.htm.
- 14 Geoffrey Chen and Charles Lees, "Growing China's Renewables Sector: A Developmental State Approach," *New Political Economy* 21, no. 6 (2016): 574–586.
- Kelly Sims Gallagher and Xuan Xiaowei, Titans of the Climate: Explaining Policy Process in the United States and China (Cambridge, MA: MIT Press, 2018).
- 16 White House, "U.S.-China Joint Announcement on Climate Change," White House, November 1, 2014, https://obamawhitehouse.archives.gov/the-press-office/2014/11/11/us-china-joint-announcementclimate-change.
- 17 Gallagher and Xuan, Titans of the Climate.
- 18
- 19 Chinese Ministry of Ecology and Environment, "The 10th Five Year Plan for Energy Conservation and Resources Comprehensive Utilization," Chinese Ministry of Ecology and Environment, 2004, http:// english.mee.gov.cn/Resources/Plans/Special Fiveyear Plan/200709/t20070910 108975.shtml.
- 20 State Council, "Guidelines of the Eleventh Five-Year Plan for National Economic and Social Development," State Council, 2006, https://policy.asiapacificenergy.org/sites/default/files/11th%20Five-Year%20 Plan%20%282006-2010%29%20for%20National%20Economic%20and%20Social%20Development %20%28EN%29.pdf.
- 21 David Sandalow, "Guide to Chinese Climate Policy 2019," Columbia University Center on Global Energy Policy, September 2019, https://energypolicy.columbia.edu/sites/default/files/file-uploads/ Guide%20to%20Chinese%20Climate%20Policy 2019.pdf.
- Gallagher and Xuan, *Titans of the Climate*.
- National Development and Reform Commission, "13th Five Year Plan for Economic and Social Development," National Development and Reform Commission, 2016, https://en.ndrc.gov.cn/ policies/202105/P020210527785800103339.pdf.
- "Xi Leads Ecological Civilization," China Daily, March 22, 2017, https://www.chinadaily.com.cn/ china/2017-03/22/content 28634915.htm.
- The two centenary goals state that, between 2020 and 2035, China seeks to see the "socialist modernization basically realized" by transforming the country into a global leader in innovation; improving its system and capacity of governance, cultural soft power, and living standards; reducing inequality; and improving the environment. From 2035 to 2050, China seeks to reach new standards of material, political, cultural, ethical, social, and ecological advancement; modernize the system and capacity for governance; attain global leadership in terms of national strength and international influence; achieve common prosperity for its population; and enable Chinese people to enjoy happier, safer, and healthier lives. See Xi Jinping, "Secure a Decisive Victory in Building a Moderately Prosperous Society in All Respects and Strive for the

- Great Success of Socialism with Chinese Characteristics for a New Era," Xinhua News Agency, October 18, 2017, http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/download/Xi_Jinping's_report_at_19th_CPC_National_Congress.pdf.
- Georgetown Center for Security and Emerging Technology, "Outline of the People's Republic of China 14th Five-Year Plan for National Economic and Social Development and Long-Range Objectives for 2035," Georgetown Center for Security and Emerging Technology, May 13, 2021, https://cset.georgetown.edu/publication/china-14th-five-year-plan.
- These include 5G, data centers, electric vehicle recharging points, artificial intelligence, the industrial internet, and rail transport. These innovations promote industrial upgrading, help eliminate outdated technologies, and drive sustained economic growth.
- 28 IEA, An Energy Sector Roadmap to Carbon Neutrality in China.
- 29 Frangoul, "President Xi Tells UN That China Will Be 'Carbon Neutral' Within Four Decades."
- 30 Countries submitted their intended nationally determined contributions to the UNFCCC in 2015. NDCs are national plans whereby countries set targets for mitigating or reducing greenhouse gas emissions and for adapting to the impacts of climate change. They must be updated every five years, always advancing compared to previous goals, according to the terms of the Paris Agreement.
- Climate Action Tracker, "China: Country Summary," Climate Action Tracker, 2020, https://climateactiontracker.org/countries/china.
- Kevin P. Gallagher, Zhongshu Li, Xu Chen, and Xinyue Ma, "China's Global Power Database," Boston University Global Development Policy Center, https://www.bu.edu/cgp.
- 33 Ibid
- 34 Xinyue Ma, "Understanding China's Global Power," Boston University Global Development Policy Center, 2020.
- 35 Bo Kong and Kevin P. Gallagher, "Inadequate Demand and Reluctant Supply: The Limits of Chinese Official Development Finance for Foreign Renewable Power," *Energy Research and Social Science* 71 (2021): 1–7, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.erss.2020.101838.
- 36 Ma, "Understanding China's Global Power."
- 37 Ibid.
- Lihuan Zhou et al., "Moving the Green Belt and Road Initiative: From Words to Actions," World Resources Institute, August 11, 2018, https://www.wri.org/research/moving-green-belt-and-road-initiative-words-actions; and IEA, "Chinese Companies Energy Activities in Emerging Asia," IEA, 2019.
- 39 Central Committee of the Chinese Communist Party and the State Council, "Guidance on Promoting Green Belt and Road," Central Committee of the Chinese Communist Party and the State Council, 2017, https://eng.yidaiyilu.gov.cn/zchj/qwfb/12479.htm.
- 40 Chinese Ministry of Ecology and Environment, "Belt and Road Ecological and Environmental Cooperation Plan," Chinese Ministry of Ecology and Environment, 2017, https://eng.yidaiyilu.gov.cn/zchj/qwfb/13392.htm.
- 41 Juliana González Jáuregui, "Latin American Countries in the BRI: Challenges and Potential Implications for Economic Development," *Asian Education and Development Studies* 10, no. 3 (March 2020): 348–358, https://doi.org/10.1108/aeds-08-2019-0134.
- 42 BRI International Green Development Coalition, *Green Development Guidance for BRI Projects Baseline Study Report* (Beijing: BRI International Green Development Coalition, 2020), http://en.brigc.net/Reports/Report_Download/202012/P020201201717466274510.pdf.
- Xinyue Ma and Kevin Gallagher, *Who Funds Overseas Coal Plants? The Need for Transparency and Accountability* (Boston, MA: Boston University Global Development Policy Center, 2021), https://www.bu.edu/gdp/files/2021/07/GCI_PB_008_FIN.pdf.

- 44 Erica Downs, *Green Giants? China's National Oil Companies Prepare for Energy Transition* (New York City, NY: Columbia University Center on Global Energy Policy, 2021), https://www.energypolicy.columbia .edu/sites/default/files/file-uploads/ChinaNOCs_CGEP_Report_092221-2.pdf.
- Eric Ng, "Earth Summit 2021: China Excludes Fossil Fuels Projects From Green Bonds, Taking a Step Towards Global Standards on the Path to 2060," *South China Morning Post*, April 22, 2021, https://www.scmp.com/business/companies/article/3130643/earth-summit-2021-fossil-fuel-exclusion-chinese-green-bonds; and SynTao Green Finance, "Highlights of China's New Green Catalogue 2021," SynTao Green Finance, April 2021, http://www.syntaogf.com/Uploads/files/Highlights%20of%20China %E2%80%99s%20New%20Green%20Catalogue%202021.pdf.
- 46 Ma and Gallagher, Who Funds Overseas Coal Plants?
- 47 Yujie Xue, "China's Clean Coal Financing Tool Balances Energy Needs With Emissions Reduction, Analysts Say," *South China Morning Post*, November 21, 2021, https://www.scmp.com/business/commodities/article/3156837/chinas-clean-coal-financing-tool-balances-energy-needs.
- 48 Secretariat of BRI International Green Development Coalition, "BRI Green Review," Secretariat of BRI International Green Development Coalition, July 2021, http://en.brigc.net/Media_Center/BRI_Green_Review/2021/202107/P020210729465376906569.pdf.
- 49 "Bank of China to Stop Financing New Coal Mining, Power Projects Overseas From Q4," Reuters, September 24, 2021, https://www.reuters.com/business/sustainable-business/bank-china-stop-financing-new-coal-mining-power-projects-overseas-q4-2021-09-24.
- Xi Jinping, "Bolstering Confidence and Jointly Overcoming Difficulties to Build a Better World," statement by Xi Jinping at the General Debate of the 76th Session of the UN General Assembly, September 21, 2021, https://estatements.unmeetings.org/estatements/10.0010/20210921/AT2JoAvm71ng/KaLk3d9ECB53_en.pdf.
- 51 Hook and Sanderson, "How the Race for Renewable Energy Is Reshaping Global Politics."
- 52 Kong and Gallagher, "Inadequate Demand and Reluctant Supply."
- 53 United Nations Economic Commission for Latin America and the Caribbean (CEPAL), *Explorando Nuevos Espacios de Cooperación Entre América Latina y el Caribe y China* (Santiago, CEPAL, 2018), https://www.cepal.org/es/publicaciones/43213-explorando-nuevos-espacios-cooperacion-americalatina-caribe-china.
- Felipe Larraín and Pepe Zhang, "How Latin America Can Navigate the China-US Trade Wars," Americas Quarterly, September 8, 2021, https://www.americasquarterly.org/article/how-latin-america-can-navigate-the-china-us-trade-wars.
- Rebecca Ray and Henrique Batista Barbosa, *China-Latin American Economic Bulletin 2020 Edition* (Boston, MA: Boston University Global Development Policy Center, 2020), https://www.bu.edu//gdp/files/2020/03/GCI-Bulletin_2020.pdf.
- Mark P. Sullivan and Thomas Lum, "China's Engagement With Latin America and the Caribbean," Congressional Research Service, July 1, 2021, https://crsreports.congress.gov/product/pdf/IF/IF10982.
- 57 CEPAL, The Recovery Paradox in Latin America and the Caribbean: Growth Amid Persisting Structural Problems: Inequality, Poverty, and Low Investment and Productivity COVID-19 Special Report No. 11 (Santiago, CEPAL, 2021), https://repositorio.cepal.org/bitstream/handle/11362/47059/4/S2100378_en.pdf.
- Rebecca Ray, Zara C. Albright, and Kehan Wang, *China-Latin America Economic Bulletin 2021 Edition* (Boston, MA: Boston University Global Development Policy Center, 2021), https://www.bu.edu/gdp/files/2021/02/China-LatAm-Econ-Bulletin_2021.pdf.
- 59 Ibid.
- 60 Ray and Barbosa, China-Latin American Economic Bulletin 2020 Edition.

- Rubén Laufer, "La Asociación Estratégica Argentina-China y la Política de Beijing Hacia América Latina," *Cuadernos Del CEL* 4, no. 7 (2019): 76, http://www.celcuadernos.com.ar/upload/pdf/4.%20Laufer.pdf; and Tatiana Prazeres, David Bohl, and Pepe Zhang, "China-LAC Trade: Four Scenarios in 2035," Atlantic Council, 2021, 5, https://www.atlanticcouncil.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/05/AC_China_LAC_trade_2035_FINAL.pdf.
- Ray, Albright, and Wang, China-Latin American Economic Bulletin 2021 Edition.
- 63 Eduardo Daniel Oviedo, "Argentina y China: Los Actores del Comercio Sojero y El Flujo Migratorio," Nueva Sociedad 259 (2015): 117–128, https://nuso.org/articulo/argentina-y-china-los-actores-del-comercio-sojero-y-el-flujo-migratorio; Juliana González Jáuregui, "El Estado y la Trama Política del Complejo Sojero en el Vínculo Comercial y de Inversiones Entre Argentina y China, 2002–2015," Ciclos en la Historia, La Economía y la Sociedad 25, no. 51 (2018): 19–54, https://ojs.econ.uba.ar/index.php/revistaCICLOS/article/view/1354; Jauregui, "Latin American Countries in the BRI"; and Prazeres, Bohl, and Zhang, "China-LAC Trade: Four Scenarios in 2035."
- 64 Federico Di Yenno and Emilce Terré, "Ranking de Exportación de Empresas Agroindustriales Según Ventas en la Campaña 2020/2021," Bolsa de Comercio de Rosario, August 27, 2021, https://www.bcr.com.ar/es/mercados/investigacion-y-desarrollo/informativo-semanal/noticias-informativo-semanal/ranking-de-2.
- 65 Peters, "Monitor of Chinese OFDI in Latin America and the Caribbean 2021."
- Megha Rajogopalan, "China's Xi Woos Latin America With \$250 Billion Investment," Reuters, January 7, 2015, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-china-latam/chinas-xi-woos-latin-america-with-250-billion-investments-idUSKBN0KH06Q20150108.
- 67 Peters, "Monitor of Chinese OFDI in Latin America and the Caribbean 2021."
- 68 Ibid.
- 69 Ray, Albright, and Wang, China-Latin American Economic Bulletin 2021 Edition.
- 70 Ibid.
- 71 Peters, "Monitor of Chinese OFDI in Latin America and the Caribbean 2021."
- 72 Ibid.
- 73 Ibid.
- 74 Ibid.
- 75 Argentina almost exclusively uses soybean oil as feedstock in the production of biodiesel. See Juliana González Jáuregui and Diego Taraborrelli, "La Agro-Geopolítica Mundial China: Implicancias Para la Argentina (2013–2017)," *Realidad Económica* 47, no. 316 (2018): 39–68.
- 76 Shannon K. O'Neil, "Latin America Shouldn't Be a Pawn in U.S.-China Rivalry," Council on Foreign Relations, September 24, 2021, https://www.cfr.org/article/latin-america-shouldnt-be-pawn-us-china-rivalry; Margaret Myers and Rebecca Ray, "Shifting Gears: Chinese Finance in LAC," Inter-American Dialogue and Boston University Global Development Policy Center, *China-Latin America Report*, February 2020, https://www.thedialogue.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/02/Chinese_Finance_LAC_2020.pdf.
- 77 Scott Morris, Brad Parks, and Alysha Gardner, "Chinese and World Bank Lending Terms: A Systematic Comparison Across 157 Countries and 15 Years," Center for Global Development, Policy Paper 170, April 2020, https://www.cgdev.org/sites/default/files/chinese-and-world-bank-lending-terms-systematic-comparison.pdf.
- 78 Ibid.
- 79 Kevin P. Gallagher and Margaret Myers, "China-Latin America Finance Database," Inter-American Dialogue, 2021, https://www.thedialogue.org/map_list.
- 80 Ray, Albright, and Wang, China-Latin American Economic Bulletin 2021 Edition.
- "Argentina and China Renew US\$ 18 Billion Swap; Beijing Will Pay for Agriculture Imports in Yuan," MercoPress, August 7, 2020, https://en.mercopress.com/2020/08/07/argentina-and-china-renew-us-18-billion-swap-beijing-will-pay-for-agriculture-imports-in-yuan.

- 82 Myers and Ray, "Shifting Gears."
- 83 Ibid.
- 84 Chinese Consulate General in Kolkata, India, "Wang Yi: The Belt and Road Initiative Becomes New Opportunity for China-Latin America Cooperation," Chinese Consulate General in Kolkata, India, September 18, 2017, https://www.mfa.gov.cn/ce/cgkolkata/eng/zgbd/t1494844.htm.
- 85 Green Finance and Development Center, "Countries of the Belt and Road Initiative (BRI)," Green Finance and Development Center, https://green-bri.org/countries-of-the-belt-and-road-initiative-bri/?cookie-state-change=1633494476186.
- 86 International Monetary Fund (IMF), "World Economic Outlook Database," April 2021, https://www.imf.org/en/Publications/WEO/weo-database/2021/April.
- 87 "Embajador de Argentina en China: La Iniciativa de la Franja y la Ruta Comparte un Desarrollo Mutuamente Beneficioso," CGTN Español.
- Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank, "Member and Prospective Members of the Bank," 2021, https://www.aiib.org/en/about-aiib/governance/members-of-bank/index.html.
- 89 Chinese Ministry of Foreign Affairs, "Xi Jinping Exchanges Letters With Argentine President Alberto Fernández," Chinese Ministry of Foreign Affairs, January 4, 2021, https://www.mfa.gov.cn/ce/cebe//eng/mhs/t1844467.htm.
- 90 Jorge Malena, "Cooperación Entre China y América Latina Dentro de la Iniciativa Ampliada 'Una Franja, Un Camino': Estudio de Caso Sobre Infraestructura Ferroviaria," in *China, América Latina y la Geopolítica de la Nueva Ruta de la Seda*, ed. S. Vaca Narvaja and Z. Zhan (UNLa: Remedios de Escalada, 2018).
- 91 Eduardo Oviedo, "Oportunidades, Desafíos e Intereses de Argentina en OBOR," *Análisis y Pensamiento Iberoamericano Sobre China* no. 31, Segundo Trimestre, 2019, https://politica-china.org/wp-content/plugins/download-attachments/includes/download.php?id=25255.
- Mariano Beldyk, "Los Enviados de Biden Manifestaron Preocupación por la Central Nuclear China y Huawei," *La Política Online*, April 14, 2021, https://www.lapoliticaonline.com.ar/nota/133386-los-enviados-de-biden-manifestaron-preocupacion-por-la-central-nuclear-china-y-huawei; and Patricia Valle, "El Futuro Embajador de Estados Unidos en el País Anticipó Ayuda Ante el FMI Pero Pidió Plan Económico: Salida de Empresas y 5G en Agenda," *Cronista*, October 26, 2021, https://www.cronista.com/economia-politica/el-futuro-embajador-de-estados-unidos-en-el-pais-anticipo-ayuda-ante-el-fmi-pero-pidio-plan-economico-salida-de-empresas-y-5g-en-agenda.
- 93 Oviedo, "Oportunidades, Desafíos e Intereses de Argentina en OBOR"; and Rubén Laufer, "El Proyecto Chino 'La Franja y la Ruta' y América Latina: ¿Otro Norte Para el Sur?" *Revista Interdisciplinaria de Estudios Sociales* 20 (7): 9–52, https://ceiso.com.ar/ries/index.php/ojs/article/view/laufer-ries20/18.
- Argentinian Ministry of Environment and Sustainable Development, "Segunda Contribución Nacional Determinada a Nivel Nacional de la República Argentina," Argentinian Ministry of Environment and Sustainable Development, December 2020, https://www4.unfccc.int/sites/ndcstaging/Published Documents/Argentina%20Second/Argentina_Segunda%20Contribuci%C3%B3n%20Nacional.pdf.
- 95 Ibid
- 96 Argentinian Secretariat of Energy, "Lineamientos Para un Plan de Transición Energética al 2030," Argentinian Secretariat of Energy, October 2021, https://www.boletinoficial.gob.ar/detalleAviso/primera/252092/20211101, 35.
- 97 Ibid., 35–38.
- 98 Compañía Administradora del Mercado Mayorista Eléctrico Sociedad Anónima (CAMMESA), "Informe Anual 2020," CAMMESA, 2021, https://microfe.cammesa.com/static-content/CammesaWeb/download-manager-files/Informe%20Anual/INFORME%20ANUAL%202020%20VF.pdf.

- Diego Calvetti, Ramiro Isaac, Hernán Mandará, Eduardo Redes and Rodolfo Echeverría, "Energías Renovables en Argentina: Desafíos y Oportunidades en el Contexto de la Transición Energética Global," KPMG and CADER, 2021, 21, https://www.cader.org.ar/wp-content/uploads/informe_ERA_2021_ ares-vf.pdf; and CAMMESA, "Informe Anual 2020," 47.
- 100 Ibid., 32.
- 101 Argentinian Secretariat of Energy, "Lineamientos Para un Plan de Transición Energética al 2030," 49, 50, and 60.
- 102 Ibid., 50 and 60.
- 103 Argentinian Ministry of Environment and Sustainable Development, "Se Realiza la Segunda Mesa Ampliada del Gabinete Nacional de Cambio Climático del Año," Argentinian Ministry of Environment and Sustainable Development, October 27, 2021, https://www.argentina.gob.ar/noticias/se-realizo-la-segunda-mesa-ampliada-del-gabinete-nacional-de-cambio-climatico-del-ano.
- 104 Daniel Scarímbolo, "El Presidente Propuso 'Crear Mecanismos de Pagos por Servicios Ecosistémicos," *Télam*, November 2, 2021, https://www.telam.com.ar/notas/202111/573479-fernandez-cumbre-glasgow.html.
- 105 The government created the National Regime for Wind and Solar Energy. See London School of Economics Grantham Research Institute on Climate Change and the Environment, "Argentina: Law 25.019 Declaring a National Interest to Generate Electricity From Wind and Solar Energy," London School of Economics Grantham Research Institute on Climate Change and the Environment, https://www.climate-laws.org/geographies/argentina/laws/law-25-019-declaring-a-national-interest-to-generate-electricity-from-wind-and-solar-energy.
- This law defined renewable energy sources as wind, solar, geothermal, tidal, hydraulic, biomass, landfill gas, plant gas purification, and biogas. See London School of Economics Grantham Research Institute on Climate Change and the Environment, "Law 26.190 Regime for the National Promotion for the Production and Use of Renewable Sources of Electric Energy," London School of Economics Grantham Research Institute on Climate Change and the Environment, https://climate-laws.org/geographies/argentina/laws/law-26-190-regime-for-the-national-promotion-for-the-production-and-use-of-renewable-sources-of-electric-energy#:~:text=Development%20Energy%20Supply-,Law%2026.190%20 Regime%20for%20the%20National%20Promotion%20for%20the%20Production,Renewable%20 Sources%20of%20Electric%20Energy&text=The%20law%20directs%20the%20executive, including%20through%20feed%2Din%20tariff.
- In 2006 and 2007, three additional laws related to renewable energy were enacted: Law 26.093 and Decree 109/07 ("Regime for the Regulation and Promotion of Sustainable Production and Use of Biofuels"), Law 26.123 ("Regime for the Development of Technology, Production, Use and Applications of Hydrogen as a Fuel and Energy Vector"), and Law 26.334 ("Regime for the Promotion of the Production of Bioethanol"). See Argentinian Secretariat of Energy, "Proyecto de Energías Renovables: Diagnóstico, Resultados y Conclusiones," Argentinian Secretariat of Energy, 2009, http://www.infoleg.gob.ar/basehome/actos_gobierno/actosdegobierno21-12-2009-1.htm; https://climate-laws.org/geographies/argentina/laws/law-26-123-2006-promotion-of-hydrogen-energy; and Argentinian Ministry of Justice and Human Rights, "Ley 26.334: Apruébase el Régimen de Promoción de la Producción de Bioetanol," Argentinian Ministry of Justice and Human Rights, January 2, 2008, http://servicios.infoleg.gob.ar/infolegInternet/anexos/135000-139999/136339/norma.htm.
- 108 In 2017, ENARSA was renamed Integración Energética Argentina S.A. (IEASA). Jorge Chemes and Pablo Bertinat, "Políticas Públicas en el Sector de Energías Renovables (2003–2018)," *Ejes*, August 2018, 12, 18, https://ejes.org.ar/InformePoliticasRenovables.pdf. For further details, see Argentinian Ministry of Justice and Human Rights, "Resolution 108/2011: Habilítase la Realización de

- Contratos de Abastecimiento Entre el Mercado Eléctrico Mayorista y las Ofertas de Disponibilidad de Generación y Energía Asociada, March 29, 2011, http://servicios.infoleg.gob.ar/infolegInternet/ anexos/180000-184999/181099/norma.htm.
- 109 Soledad Aguilar, "La Promoción de Energías Renovables en Argentina: El Caso de Genren," Puentes 15, no. 5 (2014): https://ictsd.iisd.org/bridges-news/puentes/news/la-promoci%C3%B3n-de-energ%C3% ADas-renovables-en-argentina-el-caso-genren.
- 110 Ibid.
- 111 Santiago Garrido, Alberto Lalouf, and Guillermo Santos, "Energía Eólica de Alta Potencia en Argentina: Análisis Socio-Técnico de su Trayectoria (1990–2015)", Jornadas Latinoamericanas de Estudios Sociales de la Ciencia y la Tecnología 11 (July 2016): https://www.researchgate.net/publication/322234512_Energia_ eolica_de_alta_potencia_en_Argentina_Analisis_socio-tecnico_de_su_trayectoria_1990-2015.
- 112 Law 26.190 established a goal that 8 percent of Argentina's total national energy consumption would come through renewable sources within ten years; this goal expired in 2016. Law 27.191 extended the goal of 8 percent to 2017 and stated that 20 percent of total national energy consumption would come through renewable sources in 2025, with intermediate goals. Compared to the previous one, Law 27.191 amplified renewable sources and included those that could be used in the short, medium, and long terms; it distinguished solar thermal energy from photovoltaic, and it added wave power, marine currents power, and biofuels. This law also raised the power limit for hydroelectric power plants to 50 megawatts (the limit had been 30 megawatts according to Law 26.190). Furthermore, this new law expanded fiscal benefits and created the Fund for Development of Renewable Energies. For more details, see Argentinian Ministry of Justice and Human Rights, "Law 27.191."
- 113 CAMMESA, "Informe Anual 2020," 47.
- 114 Argentinian Ministry of Justice and Human Rights, "Law 27.720: Apruébase el Acuerdo de París," http://servicios.infoleg.gob.ar/infolegInternet/anexos/265000-269999/265554/norma.htm.
- 115 RenovAr is a renewable energy program designed to raise the share of renewables in Argentina's electricity matrix. Through open calls for auctions, the government seeks to attract investment in renewable energy projects involving solar, wind, hydro, and biopower energy generation.
- 116 Argentinain Secretariat of Energy, "Proyectos Adjudicados del Programa RenovAr: Rondas 1, 1.5 y 2," Argentinain Secretariat of Energy, 2021, https://www.minem.gob.ar/www/833/25897/proyectosadjudicados-del-programa-renovar.
- 117 Belén Ennis, "Renovar 2.0: Se Profundiza la Extranjerización y el Fin de la Industria Nacional en Renovables," Observatorio de la Energía, Tecnología e Infraestructura Para el Desarrollo (OETEC), 2017, https://www.oetec.org/nota.php?id=2799&area=4.
- 118 "Sin Viento a Favor Para el Parque Eólico Los Meandros," Río Negro, January 4, 2020, https:// www.rionegro.com.ar/sin-viento-a-favor-para-el-parque-eolico-los-meandros-1214344.
- 119 "China's Envision Switches on 10 MW Wind Park in Argentina," Renewables Now, November 19, 2017; "Proyecto Eólico Cerro Alto: Otro Paso en Falso con las Renovables," Observatorio Petrolero Sur, 2020, https://opsur.org.ar/2020/07/14/proyecto-eolico-cerro-alto-otro-paso-en-falso-con-las-renovables/; and "Se Inauguró el Nuevo Parque Eólico 'Vientos del Secano' en el Partido Bonaerense de Villarino," In Bahia Blanca, November 27, 2020, https://inbahiablanca.info/enfoque/se-inauguro-el-nuevo-parqueeolico-vientos-del-secano-en-el-partido-bonaerense-de-villarino.
- 120 Argentinian Secretariat of Energy, "Proyectos Adjudicados Del Programa RenovAr. Rondas 1, 1.5 y 2."
- 121 Ibid.; "Sólo el 8% de las Licitaciones de Energías Renovables Fueron a Empresas Argentinas," Política Argentina, December 5, 2016, https://www.politicargentina.com/notas/201612/18163-solo-el-8-de-laslicitaciones-de-energias-renovables-fueron-a-empresas-argentinas.html.

- 122 The slowdown was a consequence of the macroeconomic crisis in 2018 and the difficulty many projects faced in reaching an agreement that would allow them to achieve financial closure. In addition to these limitations, later on, restrictions in the exchange market contributed to the slowdown in the launch of new tenders for renewables.
- 123 Observatorio Petrolero Sur, "Proyecto Eólico Cerro Alto: Otro Paso en Falso con las Renovables."
- 124 Santiago Spaltro, "Por Incumplimientos: Gobierno Pidió Cancelar dos Contratos de Renovables," *Cronista*, July 19, 2018, https://www.cronista.com/economia-politica/Giro-oficial-Gobierno-pidio-rescindir-dos-contratos-de-energias-renovables-20180719-0035.html; and "Clima Adverso Para las Renovables," *Energía y Negocios*, 2018, https://www.energiaynegocios.com.ar/2018/08/clima-adverso-para-las-renovables.
- 125 Jujuy Energía y Minería Sociedad del Estado (JEMSE), "Energías Renovables," JEMSE, 2021, http://jemse.gob.ar/energias-renovables.
- 126 "China Firms Complete Building Argentina's Largest Solar Firm: Xinhua," Reuters, October 2, 2019, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-china-argentina-solar/china-firms-complete-building-argentinas-largest-solar-farm-xinhua-idUSKBN1WH0WK.
- The bank granted a \$331.5 million loan, with the condition that Power China provided the technology. See Santiago Spaltro, "China Quiere Crecer en la Argentina y Apunta a Ganar Más Obra Pública," *El Cronista*, August 10, 2020, https://www.cronista.com/economiapolitica/China-quiere-crecer-en-la-Argentina-y-apunta-a-ganar-mas-obra-publica-20200810-0050.html; and Argentinian Ministry of Justice and Human Rights, "Decree 922/2017: Apruébase Modelo de Contrato de Préstamo," Argentinian Ministry of Justice and Human Rights, September 2017, http://servicios.infoleg.gob.ar/infolegInternet/anexos/285000-289999/287144/norma.htm. According to Power China's website, JEMSE contracted with Power China to carry out the project. The financing was granted at a 3 percent preferential rate interest, to be paid over the course of fifteen years, with a five-year grace period. See Power China, "Power China Ltd. Sucursal Argentina," Power China, 2021, https://www.powerchina.com.ar/cauchari.html; and Government of Jujuy, "Financiamiento para Cauchari," Government of Jujuy, November 17, 2017, https://prensa.jujuy.gob.ar/cauchari-i/financiamiento-cauchari-n27979.
- 128 Gastón Fenés, "Los Detalles Sobre el Parque Solar 'Cauchari': ¿Se Aplicará el Take or Pay?," Energía Estratégica, November 15, 2017, https://www.energiaestrategica.com/costos-plazos-financiamiento-del-parque-solar-cauchari-se-aplicara-take-or-pay; and Fundación Ambiente y Recursos Naturales (FARN), "La Agenda Sino-Argentina Después del G20 de Buenos Aires," FARN, 2020, https://farn.org.ar/wp-content/uploads/2020/06/FARN-La-agenda-sinoargentina-despue%CC%81s-del-G20-de-Buenos-Aires-1.pdf, 8.
- 129 Argentinian Ministry of Interior, "Se inauguró el Parque Solar Caucharí en Jujuy que Dará Energía Renovable a 160.000 Hogares," Argentinian Ministry of Interior, October 1, 2019, https://www.argentina.gob.ar/noticias/se-inauguro-el-parque-solar-cauchari-en-jujuy-que-dara-energia-renovable-160000-hogares.
- 130 JEMSE, "Se Firmó el Acuerdo Para la Ampliación de Cauchari," JEMSE, April 29, 2021, http://jemse.gob.ar/2021/04/29/se-firmo-el-acuerdo-para-la-ampliacion-de-cauchari.
- 131 IDB Invest, "IDB Invest Finances the Construction of an 80 MW Solar Plant in Argentina," IDB Invest, 2018, https://www.idbinvest.org/en/news-media/idb-invest-finances-construction-80-mw-solar-plant-argentina.
- 132 "Sólo el 8% de las Licitaciones de Energías Renovables Fueron a Empresas Argentinas," *Política Argentina*; and Argentinain Secretariat of Energy, "Proyectos Adjudicados del Programa RenovAr: Rondas 1, 1.5 y 2."
- 133 OETEC, "China y España: Las Ganadoras del Plan RenovAr (o la Derrota de la Industria y el Empleo Argentinos)," OETEC, 2016, https://www.oetec.org/nota.php?id=%202215&area=%2017.

- 134 Ennis, "Renovar 2.0: Se Profundiza la Extranjerización y el Fin de la Industria Nacional en Renovables"; and OETEC, "China y España: Las Ganadoras del Plan RenovAr (o la Derrota de la Industria y el Empleo Argentinos)."
- 135 Grupo TYPSA, "Loma Blanca I, II, III, IV, Wind Farms," Grupo TYPSA, 2020, https://www.typsa.com/en/proyectos/loma-blanca-i-ii-iii-vi-wind-farms.
- In 2009, Genren had awarded the Spanish company Isolux-Corsan a contract for the construction of Loma Blanca I, II, III, and IV wind parks, and by round 1.5 of the RenovAr auctions the firm also received a contract for the construction of Loma Blanca IV and Miramar I. In 2013, Loma Blanca I was inaugurated. However, as part of its debt restructuring process, Isolux-Corsan sold all of them to a group of companies associated to Grupo Macri, which resold Loma Blanca IV to Genneia and the rest of them to Goldwind in 2017. This case is under investigation by the Argentinean Ministry of Justice and Human Rights. Emilia Delfino, "Sin Licitación, el Grupo Macri Compró y Luego Revendió Seis Parques Eólicos," Perfil, January 8, 2018, https://www.perfil.com/noticias/politica/sin-licitacion-el-grupo-macri-compro-y-luego-revendio-seis-parques-eolicos.phtml. For details about the generation capacity of the wind parks, see Power China, "Proyectos," Power China, https://www.powerchina.com.ar/loma-blanca-miramar.html.
- 137 Xinhua News Agency, "Parques Eólicos de Tecnología China Comienzan a Operar Exitosamente en Argentina," Xinhua News Agency, May 8, 2021, http://spanish.peopledaily.com.cn/n3/2021/0508/c31617-9847399.html.
- 138 "Entre los Acuerdos con China Figura la Reactivación del Parque Eólico el Angelito," *Mercado Eléctrico*, http://www.melectrico.com.ar/web/index.php?option=com_content&view=article &id=956%3Aentre-los-acuerdos-con-china-figura-la-reactivacion-del-parque-eolico-el-angelito &catid=1%3Alatest-news&Itemid=1.
- 139 "Salta: en Operaciones la Plata Fotovoltaica de Cafayate, de 100,1MWp, la Más Grande del País," *Energías Renovables*, August 19, 2019, https://www.energias-renovables.com/fotovoltaica/salta-enoperaciones-la-planta-fotovoltaica-cafayate-20190819.
- 140 It is estimated that more than 5,000 kilometers of new transmission lines must be constructed to establish a connection with Argentina's commissioned renewable energy capacity expansions. See Wikus Kruger, Anton Eberhard, and Kyle Swartz, *Renewable Energy Auctions: A Global Overview*, Energy and Economic Growth Research Programme, Report 1 (Capetown: University of Capetown Graduate School of Business, 2018), https://www.gsb.uct.ac.za/files/EEG_GlobalAuctionsReport.pdf.
- 141 Néstor Restivo, "La Iniciativa de la Franja y la Ruta Va a Contramano de la Globalización Liberal," *Página 12*, October 17, 2021, https://www.pagina12.com.ar/375001-la-iniciativa-de-la-franja-y-la-ruta-va-a-contramano-de-la-g.
- 142 BP, "BP and Bridas to Combine PAE and Axion Energy, Forming New Integrated Energy Company," BP News and Insights, September 11, 2017, https://www.bp.com/en/global/corporate/news-and-insights/press-releases/bp-bridas-combine-pae-axion-energy.html.
- 143 Federico Rivas Molina, "Una Fusión Crea un Gigante Petrolero en Argentina en Plena Explosión del Sector," *El País*, September 11, 2017, https://elpais.com/economia/2017/09/11/actualidad/1505154853_121222.html.
- 144 Argentinian Institute of Petroleum and Gas (IAPG), "Informe Anual 2020: Producción de Petróleo y Gas," IAPG, 2020, https://www.iapg.org.ar/download/Estadisticas/InformeAnual/2020/PRODUCCION.XLS.
- 145 Ibid.
- 146 Compañía General de Combustibles S.A. (CGC), "CGC Compra Sinopec Argentina," CGC, June 30, 2021, https://cgc.energy/esp/cgc-sinopec.

- 147 Sabrina Pont, "Un Gasoducto de Vaca Muerta a Brasil, con Inversión de China," *La Mañana Neuquén*, July 24, 2021, https://mase.lmneuquen.com/vaca-muerta/un-gasoducto-vaca-muerta-brasil-inversion-china-n826834.
- 148 "Gasoducto Vaca Muerta: Avanzarán con el Proyecto Mientras Negocian con China," *Más Energía*, August 9, 2021, https://mase.lmneuquen.com/gasoducto/gasoducto-vaca-muerta-avanzaran-el-proyecto-mientras-negocian-china-n832161.
- 149 "Construcción de Gasoductos en Argentina Demandará Inversiones por U\$S3.471 M," *América Economía*, November 29, 2021, https://www.americaeconomia.com/negocios-industrias/construccion-de-gasoductos-en-argentina-demandara-inversiones-por-us-3471-m.
- 150 "Primer Paso Para el Gasoducto Vaca Muerta-Brasil con Financiamiento Chino," Ámbito, May 14, 2021, https://www.ambito.com/energia/vaca-muerta/primer-paso-el-gasoducto-brasil-financiamiento-chino-n5192494.
- 151 Argentinian Ministry of Foreign Affairs, International Trade and Worship, "El Presidente Encabezó la Firma de Cuatro Acuerdos con China por USD 4.695 Millones Para la Reactivación de Líneas Ferroviarias," Argentinian Ministry of Foreign Affairs, International Trade and Worship, December 12, 2020, https://www.cancilleria.gob.ar/es/actualidad/noticias/el-presidente-encabezo-la-firma-de-cuatro-acuerdos-con-china-por-usd-4695.
- 152 "La Secretaría de Energía Encara la Ampliación de la Red de 500 KV," *Mercado Eléctrico*, February 3, 2021, http://www.melectrico.com.ar/web/index.php?option=com_content&view=article&id=3015:-la-secretaria-de-energia-encara-la-ampliacion-de-la-red-de-500-kv&catid=1:latest-news.
- 153 Martín Dinatale, "Los Cinco Proyectos de Inversion que le Ofrecerá Alberto a China," *El Cronista*, March 21, 2021, https://www.cronista.com/economia-politica/la-argentina-ofrecera-a-china-5-proyectos-de-inversion-en-obras-de-energia.
- 154 Ignacio Ortiz, "Prevén Iniciar en Junio de 2022 la Construcción de Atucha III y Relanzar la Quinta Central Nuclear," *Télam*, July 24, 2021, https://www.telam.com.ar/notas/202107/562454-junio-2022-construccion-atucha-iii-proyecto-quinta-central.html.
- 155 "Reproches en Cambiemos por el Freno a la Construcción de Atucha III y IV," *Perfil*, December 5, 2019, https://www.perfil.com/noticias/politica/reproches-en-cambiemos-por-el-freno-a-la-construccion-de-atucha-3-y-4.phtml.
- 156 Pedro González Achával, Franco Aguirre, and Mariano Camoletto, "Estado de Situación de los Proyectos Emblemáticos con Financiamiento Chino en Argentina," Fundeps, 2020, https://fundeps.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/05/Estado-de-Situaci%C3%B3n-de-los-Proyectos-Emblem%C3%A1ticos-con-Financiamiento-Chino-en-Argentina.pdf; "Cuarta Central Nuclear: La Construcción Arrancará en un Año," *Tiempo Argentino*, July 24, 2021, https://www.tiempoar.com.ar/economia/cuarta-central-nuclear-la-construccion-arrancara-en-un-ano/; and Belén Ennis y Agustina Sánchez, "Castiglioni: 'Avanzan las Negociaciones con China por la Construcción de la IV Central," OETEC, April 13, 2021, https://www.oetec.org/nota.php?id=5291&area=8. For further details about the Embalse nuclear plant, see Nucleo-eléctrica Argentina S.A., "Embalse," Nucleoeléctrica Argentina S.A., https://www.na-sa.com.ar/es/centrales-nucleares/embalse.
- 157 "Efecto PASO: Weretikneck Rechazó la Instalación de la Central Nuclear," *Río Negro*, August 25, 2017, https://www.rionegro.com.ar/efecto-paso-weretilneck-rechazo-la-instalacion-de-la-central-nuclear-AE3420301; and "La Provincia de Río Negro Dijo 'No'," *Cronista*, September 20, 2017, https://www.cronista.com/especiales/La-provincia-de-Rio-Negro-dijo-no-20170920-0008.html.
- 158 Fermín Koop and Lili Pike, "China Apunta a la Argentina en su Despliegue Nuclear Mundial," *Diálogo Chino*, May 23, 2019, https://dialogochino.net/es/clima-y-energia-es/27282-china-apunta-a-la-argentina-en-su-despliegue-nuclear-mundial; and Fermín Koop, "Argentina Impulsa una Nueva Central Nuclear

- Financiada por China," Diálogo Chino, August 20, 2021, https://dialogochino.net/es/clima-y-energiaes/45420-argentina-impulsa-una-nueva-central-nuclear-financiada-por-china.
- 159 Koop, "Argentina Impulsa una Nueva Central Nuclear Financiada por China"; and Mariano Camoletto and Andres Paratz, "Negotiations Between Argentina and China Continue for the Construction of Atucha III," Fundeps, https://fundeps.org/en/negotiations-between-argentina-and-china-continuefor-the-construction-of-atucha-iii. The letter of intent signed during Macri's administration modified an agreement signed by former president Fernandez in 2015; the project now involves the acquisition of a Chinese Hualong One reactor. On the Chinese side, Argentina would be the second country (apart from Pakistan) where its nuclear power reactors are deployed.
- 160 Achával, Aguirre, and Camoletto, "Estado de Situación de los Proyectos Emblemáticos con Financiamiento Chino en Argentina"; Koop, "Argentina Impulsa una Nueva Central Nuclear Financiada por China"; and Ennis y Sánchez, "Castiglioni: 'Avanzan las Negociaciones con China por la Construcción de la IV Central."
- 161 Nicolás Deza, "Entrevista al Presidente de Nucleoeléctrica Argentina," EconoJournal, July 12, 2021, https://econojournal.com.ar/2021/07/antunez-la-central-nuclear-se-va-a-construir-y-podemosadelantar-ese-proceso.
- 162 Ariel Stemphelet, "Avanzan las Negociaciones Para Construir dos Plantas Centrales y Recuperar la Producción de Agua Pesada," Perfil, August 17, 2021, https://www.perfil.com/noticias/actualidad/ avanzan-las-negociaciones-para-construir-dos-centrales-y-recuperar-la-produccion-de-agua-pesada,phtml.
- 163 Matías Alonso, "Bernal Castro: 'Si No Hay un Reactor CANDU Sería Preferible No Avanzar con China," Universidad Nacional San Martín, Tiempo Real, June 30, 2020, https://www.unsam.edu.ar/tss/ bernal-castro-si-no-hay-un-reactor-candu-seria-preferible-no-avanzar-con-china.
- 164 This technology has been used in the country since the installation of Atucha I, in 1974, after the creation of the National Commission of Atomic Energy in 1950.
- 165 Mariano Beldyk, "Enviado de Biden a Buenos Aires," *Perfil*, April 15, 2021, https://www.perfil.com/ noticias/actualidad/eeuu-joe-biden-entrevista-enviado-juan-gonzalez-fmi-2002-argentina-prospere .phtml; and "Biden's Envoys to Argentina Expresses Concern About China's Nuclear Power Plant and Huawei," La Política, April 14, 2021, https://www.lapoliticaonline.com.ar/nota/133407-bidensenvoys-to-argentina-expresses-concern-about-chinas-nuclear-power-plant-and-huawei.
- 166 Fernando Krakowiak, "Sin Centrales Nucleares por el Déficit," Página 12, June 14, 2018, https:// www.pagina12.com.ar/121479-sin-centrales-nucleares-por-el-deficit.
- 167 Sofía Brocanelli y Gonzalo Roza, "Argentina Sigue Apostando por las Centrales Nucleares con Financiamiento Chino," Fundeps, October 17, 2019, https://fundeps.org/argentina-centrales-nucleares; and FARN, "Atucha III: ¿Energía Limpia?," FARN, October 2019, https://media.business-humanrights.org/ media/documents/files/documents/DOC_ATUCHA_III_15-10_links_2.pdf.
- 168 Natalia Kidd, "Crece el Rechazo Ciudadano a Proyecto de Planta Nuclear en la Patagonia Argentina," Agencia EFE, July 30, 2017, https://www.efe.com/efe/cono-sur/cronicas/crece-el-rechazo-ciudadano-a-proyecto-de-planta-nuclear-em-la-patagonia-argentina/50000803-3339523; and "Efecto PASO: Weretilneck Rechazó la Instalación de la Central Nuclear," Río Negro.
- 169 Originally, in 2007, Argentina's national government and the provincial government of Santa Cruz signed an agreement to build what were then called the Condor Cliff Dam and the La Barrancosa Dam. In 2011, the provincial government of Santa Cruz renamed the dams after Néstor Kirchner and Jorge Cepernic, who both previously served as governors of Santa Cruz Province. In 2012, the Argentinian secretary of public works approved binding documents related to the hydropower dams named after Kirchner and Cepernic, ordering a call for a national public tender. In 2017, the Macri government decided to go back to the original names, which allude to the areas where the dams are located. The current

- Fernández government decided to revert back to the plans to name the dams after Kirchner and Cepernic. See Achával, Aguirre, and Camoletto, "Estado de Situación de los Proyectos Emblemáticos con Financiamiento Chino en Argentina"; and Juan Lucci, "Is it Possible to Say No to China? The Case of the Kirchner-Cepernic Dams in Argentine Patagonia," Stanford University Freeman Spogli Institute for International Studies and Johns Hopkins School of Advanced International Studies Leadership Academy for Development, https://fsi-live.s3.us-west-1.amazonaws.com/s3fs-public/kirchner-cepernic_dams.pdf.
- 170 FARN, "Caso Represas en el Río Santa Cruz," FARN, June 25, 2020, https://farn.org.ar/proyecto/caso-represas-en-el-rio-santa-cruz; and Tais Gadea Lara, "Con Nuevo Gobierno, Argentina Reactiva las Represas en la Patagonia," *Diálogo Chino*, February 25, 2020, https://dialogochino.net/es/clima-y-energia-es/33727-con-nuevo-gobierno-argentina-reactiva-las-represas-en-la-patagonia.
- 171 FARN, "Solicitamos a la Corte Suprema la Aplicación del Principio Precautorio en el Marco del Reclamo 'Río Santa Cruz Sin Represas," FARN, June 10, 2021, https://farn.org.ar/solicitamos-a-la-corte-suprema-la-aplicacion-del-principio-precautorio-en-el-marco-del-reclamo-rio-santa-cruz-sin-represas.
- 172 Santiago Spaltro, "Represas Chinas en Santa Cruz: Asignan US\$170 Millones Para Continuar con las Obras Hidroeléctricas," *El Cronista*, August 9, 2021, https://www.cronista.com/economia-politica/represas-china-patagonia-santa-cruz-170-millones-dolares-obra-default.
- "IEASA Acordó una Adenda con la UTE Represas y Van a Relanzar el Proyecto de las Hidroeléctricas Sobre el Río Santa Cruz," *La Opinión Austral*, October 29, 2021, https://laopinionaustral.com.ar/localidades/ieasa-acordo-una-adenda-con-la-ute-represas-y-van-a-relanzar-el-proyecto-de-las-hidroelectricas-sobre-el-rio-santa-cruz-427629.html.
- 174 Sebastián Premici, "Movimientos en las Represas," *La Opinión Austral*, August 8, 2021, https://laopinionaustral.com.ar/argentina/movimientos-en-las-represas-389928.html; and "Asignan U\$S 170 Millones Para Continuar la Obra de las Represas," *Ahora Calafate*, August 10, 2021, https://ahoracalafate.com.ar/contenido/7190/asignan-us-170-millones-para-continuar-las-obras-de-las-represas.
- 175 Argentinian Ministry of Economy, "Se Presentó el Proyecto de Ley de Promoción de la Movilidad Sustentable," Argentinian Ministry of Economy, October 12, 2021, https://www.argentina.gob.ar/noticias/se-presento-el-proyecto-de-ley-de-promocion-de-la-movilidad-sustentable.
- 176 Lithium Americas, "Lithium Americas and Ganfeng Lithium Complete the Caucharí-Olaroz JV Transaction," Lithium Americas, August 27, 2020, https://www.lithiumamericas.com/news/lithium-americas-and-ganfeng-lithium-complete--the-cauchar-olaroz-jv-transaction.
- 177 Lithium Americas, "Corporate Presentation," Lithium Americas, October 2021, https://www.lithiumamericas.com/_resources/presentations/corporate-presentation.pdf.
- 178 "International Lithium Sells Remaining Stake in Mariana Project to Ganfeng," Mining.com, September 21, 2021, https://www.mining.com/international-lithium-sells-remaining-stake-in-mariana-project-to-ganfeng.
- 179 Hanaq Group, "Projects," Hanaq Group, https://www.hanaqgroup.com/projects.
- 180 "Argentina y una Empresa China Firman Acuerdo Para Producir Vehículos Eléctricos en el País", Télam, February 3, 2021, https://www.telam.com.ar/notas/202102/543541-argentina-y-empresa-china-firman-acuerdo-para-producir-vehiculos-electricos-en-el-pais.html.
- 181 Pilar Sánchez Molina, "Ganfeng Lithium Plans Battery Factory in Argentina," *PV Magazine*, May 19, 2021, https://www.pv-magazine.com/2021/05/19/ganfeng-lithium-plans-battery-factory-in-argentina.
- 182 "La China Zijin Comprará Minera Canadiense Centrada en Litio en Argentina," *ElDiario.es*, October 11, 2021, https://www.eldiario.es/economia/china-zijin-compra-minera-canadiense-centrada-litio-argentina_1_8385686.html.
- 183 Sebastián Premici, "Boom del Litio: Cómo Abrochó el Gobierno una Inversión de U\$\$400 Millones," *Letra P*, November 16, 2021, https://www.letrap.com.ar/nota/2021-11-16-10-30-0-boom-del-litio-como-abrocho-el-gobierno-una-inversion-de-u-s400-millones.

- 184 Argentinian Ministry of Productive Development, "YPF se Reunió con el Mayor Fabricante de Baterías de Litio," Argentinian Ministry of Productive Development, November 24, 2021, https:// www.argentina.gob.ar/noticias/ypf-se-reunio-con-el-mayor-fabricante-de-baterias-de-litio.
- 185 Article 124 of Argentina's Constitution specifies that provinces are allowed to create regions for social and economic development and to establish instruments to accomplish their objectives. This involves the ability to establish international agreements as long as they do not affect the central government's foreign policy and do not impede decisions made by the federal government. Argentinian Ministry of Justice and Human Rights, "Constitución de la Nación Argentina," Argentinian Ministry of Justice and Human Rights, http://servicios.infoleg.gob.ar/infolegInternet/anexos/0-4999/804/norma.htm.
- 186 Martín Dinatale, "Sabino Vaca Narvaja: 'China Demostró que Será un Aliado Clave Para Nuestra Recuperación," Cronista, May 23, 2021, https://www.cronista.com/economia-politica/no-publicarchina-demostro-que-es-un-aliado-clave-para-la-recuperacion-de-la-argentina.
- 187 "El Embajador de China Visita la Provincial por Primera Vez," El Tribuno, February 10, 2016, https:// www.eltribuno.com/jujuy/nota/2016-2-10-1-30-0-el-embajador-de-china-visita-la-provincia-porprimera-vez; and "Morales Recibió Apoyo en China Para un Proyecto de Más de 400 Millones de Dólares," Télam, November 13, 2016, https://www.telam.com.ar/notas/201611/170281-gerardomorales-recibio-apoyo-en-china-con-una-inversion-de-mas-de-400-millones-de-dolares.html.
- 188 Rosario Agostini, "Litio, Energía y Seguridad, Claves del Vínculo de Morales con China," *La Nación*, December 9, 2018, https://www.lanacion.com.ar/politica/litio-energia-y-seguridad-claves-delvinculo-de-morales-con-china-nid2200674.
- 189 Ibid.
- 190 "Morales Resaltó los Acuerdos con China Para la Construcción de un Parque Solar en la Puna," *Télam*, May 17, 2017, https://www.telam.com.ar/notas/201705/189362-gerardo-morales-elogio-acuerdoschina-parque-solar-puna.html.
- 191 President of Argentina, "Caputo Expuso en el Foro de Negocios e Inversiones China-Argentina," President of Argentina, May 16, 2017, https://www.argentina.gob.ar/noticias/caputo-expusoen-el-foro-de-negocios-e-inversiones-china-argentina.
- 192 Jujuy Government, "Incentivan Intercambios y Cooperación con Guizhou," Jujuy Government, November 27, 2017, https://prensa.jujuy.gob.ar/2017/11/27/incentivan-intercambios-y-cooperacioncon-guizhou; and Jujuy Government, "Gran Despliegue de la Provincia de Jujuy en China," Jujuy Government, May 28, 2018, https://prensa.jujuy.gob.ar/2018/05/28/gran-despliegue-de-la-provinciade-jujuy-en-china.
- 193 Argentinian Embassy in China, "Jujuy: La Provincial que Entendió la Relación con China," Argentinian Embassy in China, https://echin.cancilleria.gob.ar/es/jujuy-la-provincia-que-entendi%C3%B3-larelaci%C3%B3n-con-china.
- 194 Jujuy Government, "Morales Recibió al President Chino, Xi Jinping," Jujuy Government, November 30, 2018, https://prensa.jujuy.gob.ar/2018/11/30/morales-recibio-al-presidente-chino-xi-jinping.
- 195 "Morales Viaja a China Para Gestionar Financiamiento Para una Planta Solar," *Télam*, March 21, 2019, https://www.telam.com.ar/notas/201903/342801-morales-viaja-a-china-para-gestionar-financiamientopara-una-planta-solar-de-200-mw-en-jujuy.html.
- 196 "Jujuy: Morales Aprovechó su Relación con China y Cerró un Acuerdo por Vacunas," Periferia, May 25, 2021, http://www.periferiaciencia.com.ar/noticia.php?n=2843.
- 197 Sabrina Roth, "Communities Challenge Lithium Production in Argentina," Diálogo Chino, March 12, 2019, https://dialogochino.net/en/extractive-industries/24733-communities-challenge-lithiumproduction-in-argentina.

- 198 Javier Lewkowicz, "Argentina at Crossroads Over the Future of the Lithium Sector," *Diálogo Chino*, October 1, 2021, https://dialogochino.net/en/extractive-industries/argentina-future-of-lithium-sector.
- 199 Ibid.
- 200 Minera Exar originally involved the Canadian firm Lithium Americas and Sociedad Química y Minera de Chile (SQM). In 2017, Ganfeng Lithium acquired Lithium Americas. Then Ganfeng Lithium bankrolled the Caucharí-Olaroz project for \$125 million and acquired the rights to buy lithium carbonate production from Minera Exar for the next two decades. In 2018, Ganfeng Lithium and Lithium Americas purchased SQM's shares in Minera Exar; as a result, the Caucharí-Olaroz project is now controlled by the Chinese company (37.5 percent) and Lithium Americas (62.5 percent). See Pía Marchegiani and Leandro Gomez, "Lithium Mine Fails to Respect Communities' Rights in Argentina," *Diálogo Chino*, June 6, 2019, https://dialogochino.net/en/extractive-industries/27701-lithium-mine-fails-to-respect-communities-rights-in-argentina.
- 201 The ten communities are situated in the localities of Huancar, Pastos Chicos, Olaroz Chico, Puesto Sey, Catua, and Susques. See Pía Marchegiani, Jasmin Hoglund Hellgren, and Leadro Gomez, "Extracción de Litio en Argentina: Un Estudio de Caso Sobre los Impactos Sociales y Ambientales," FARN, 2019, https://farn.org.ar/wp-content/uploads/2019/05/DOC_LITIO_ESPA%C3%91OL.pdf.
- 202 Roth, "Communities Challenge Lithium Production in Argentina."
- 203 Ibid.; International Labour Organization, "Ratifications for Argentina," International Labour Organization, https://www.ilo.org/dyn/normlex/en/f?p=NORMLEXPUB:11200:0::NO::P11200_COUNTRY_ ID:102536; El Equipo Nacional de Pastoral Aborigen (ENDEPA), "Hace 17 Años Rige en Argentina el Convenio 169 de la OIT Sobre Pueblos Indígenas," ENDEPA, July 2, 2018, http://www.endepa.org.ar/hace-17-anos-rige-en-argentina-el-convenio-169-de-la-oit-sobre-pueblos-indigenas; and "Explotación de Litio en el Salar de Olaroz-Cauchari, Argentina," Environmental Justice Atlas, https://ejatlas.org/conflict/mineria-de-litio-en-el-salar-de-olaroz-cauchari-argentina.
- 204 Argentinian Ministry of Justice and Human Rights, "Constitution of the Argentine Nation," http://www.biblioteca.jus.gov.ar/Argentina-Constitution.pdf.
- 205 Roth, "Communities Challenge Lithium Production in Argentina."
- 206 Marchegiani, Hellgren and Gomez, "Extracción de Litio en Argentina: Un Estudio de Caso Sobre los Impactos Sociales y Ambientales," 3, 40–42.
- 207 Ibid., 3 and 41.
- 208 Ibid; and Todd C. Frankel and Peter Whoriskey, "Tossed Aside in the 'White Gold' Rush," December 19, 2016, https://www.washingtonpost.com/graphics/business/batteries/tossed-aside-in-the-lithium-rush
- 209 Marchegiani, Hellgren and Gomez, "Extracción de Litio en Argentina: Un Estudio de Caso Sobre los Impactos Sociales y Ambientales."
- 210 Ibid, 3, 30, and 31.
- 211 Juan Lucci and Paulina Garzón, "China y Argentina: Inversiones, Energía y Sustentabilidad. El Caso del Parque Solar Caucharí" (Washington, D.C.: Iniciativa Para las Inversiones Sustentables China-América Latina, 2019), https://iiscal.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/05/Parque-Solar-Cauchari-Espa%C3%B1ol.pdf.
- 212 "Parque Solar de Tecnología China Ayuda a Combatir Pobreza en Argentina," Xinhua Español, April 21, 2021, http://spanish.xinhuanet.com/2021-04/21/c_139894535.htm; and Liliana Farro, "Comunidades de Cauchari Integradas en las Ganancias," *El Tribuno*, October 12, 2018, https://www.eltribuno.com/jujuy/nota/2018-10-12-0-0-comunidades-de-cauchari-integradas-en-las-ganancias.
- 213 Lucci and Garzón, "China y Argentina: Inversiones, Energía y Sustentabilidad. El Caso del Parque Solar Caucharí."

- 214 "Parque Solar de Tecnología China Ayuda a Combatir Pobreza en Argentina," Xinhua Español.
- 215 FARN, "La Agenda Sino-Argentina Después del G20 de Buenos Aires," 9.
- 217 Lucci and Garzón, "China y Argentina: Inversiones, Energía y Sustentabilidad. El Caso del Parque Solar Caucharí."
- 218 FARN, "La Agenda Sino-Argentina Después del G20 de Buenos Aires," 9; and Angélica Graiño, "Los Números del Parque Solar de Cauchari que Genera Energía Verde en Plena Puna Jujeña," Perfil, October 14, 2021, https://www.perfil.com/noticias/economia/secretos-del-parque-solar-de-cauchari-quegenera-energia-verde-en-plena-puna-jujena.phtml.
- 219 FARN, "La Agenda Sino-Argentina Después del G20 de Buenos Aires."
- 220 "Parque Solar: Apuran la Obra y Hay Conflicto," Jujuy al Momento, September 24, 2019, https:// www.jujuyalmomento.com/cauchari/parque-solar-apuran-la-obra-y-hay-conflicto-n88126; and "Trabajadores del Parque Cauchari Mantienen Reclamos Salariales," Jujuy Dice, May 22, 2019, https://www.jujuydice.com.ar/noticias/jujuy-3/trabajadores-del-parque-solar-cauchari-mantienenreclamos-salariales-45896.
- 221 FARN, "La Agenda Sino-Argentina Después del G20 de Buenos Aires."
- 222 Ibid.; Maximiliano Llanos, "Lev de Servidumbres: Originarios Denuncian a Gerardo Morales y Natalia Sarapura," La Izquierda Diario, September 14, 2016, https://www.laizquierdadiario.com/Ley-de-Servidumbres-originarios-denuncian-a-Gerardo-Morales-y-Natalia-Sarapura.
- 223 Melisa Argento y Florencia Puente, "Entre el Boom del Litio y la Defensa de la Vida: Salares, Agua, Territorios y Comunidades en la Región Atacameña" in Litio en Sudamérica: Geopolítica, Energía y Territorios, coordinated by B. Fornillo (Buenos Aires: Editorial El Colectivo/Consejo Latinoamericano de Ciencias Sociales (CLACSO)/Instituto de Estudios de América Latina y el Caribe, 2019).
- 224 Lucci and Garzón, "China y Argentina: Inversiones, Energía y Sustentabilidad. El Caso del Parque Solar Caucharí"; and Santiago Spaltro, "Renovables y Comunidades Originarias, la Apuesta de Jujuy," Cronista, October, 10, 2018, https://www.cronista.com/especiales/Renovables-y-comunidadesoriginarias-la-apuesta-de-Jujuy-20181010-0015.html.
- 225 "Arcioni Firmó una Carta de Intención con la Compañía China Gezhouba Para la Construcción del Parque Eólico El Escorial," El Chubut, April 22, 2021, https://www.elchubut.com.ar/regionales/2021-4-22-16-57-0-arcioni-firmo-una-carta-intencion-con-la-compania-china-gezhouba-para-la-construcciondel-parque-eolico-el-escorial.
- 226 Nicolás Damin, "Fuerte Impulso al Intercambio en Minería," Dang Dai, October 22, 2018, https:// dangdai.com.ar/2018/10/22/fuerte-impulso-al-intercambio-en-mineria.
- 227 Universidad Católica de Salta, "UCASAL y la CUMT de China Crearon un Laboratorio de Investigación en Ecología," Universidad Católica de Salta, June 16, 2021, https://www.ucasal.edu.ar/noticias/10 986-ucasal-y-la-cumt-de-china-crearon-un-laboratorio-de-investigacion-en-ecologia.htm.
- 228 "Histórico Hermanamiento Entre las Ciudades de Salta y Xuzhou," News Argen China, June 22, 2021, https://newsargenchina.ar/contenido/1041/historico-hermanamiento-entre-las-ciudades-de-salta-y-
- 229 Jujuy Government, "A Través de la Cultura, Jujuy Amplía Lazos con China," Jujuy Government, November 7, 2017, https://prensa.jujuy.gob.ar/2017/11/07/a-traves-de-la-cultura-jujuy-amplia-lazos-con-china; Jujuy Government, "Jujuy Fortalece Vínculos con la República Popular China," Jujuy Government, November 24, 2017, https://prensa.jujuy.gob.ar/2017/11/24/jujuy-fortalece-vinculos-con-la-republicapopular-china; and "Salta Profundiza sus Lazos con China a Través del Arte," Salta Government, December 16, 2019, https://www.culturasalta.gov.ar/prensa/noticias/salta-profundiza-sus-lazos-con-china-atraves-del-arte/3616.

- 230 Agatha Kratz and Janka Oertel, "Home Advantage: How's China Protected Market Threatens Europe's Economic Power," European Council on Foreign Relations, April 15, 2021, https://ecfr.eu/publication/home-advantage-how-chinas-protected-market-threatens-europes-economic-power.
- 231 Silvina C. Carrizo y Marie Forget, "Argentina, Energías Gasífera y Renovables. Una Transición Híbrida Para la Eficiencia y la Inclusión," *Caravelle* 155 (2020): 75–90, https://doi.org/10.4000/caravelle.8840.
- 232 Ibid.
- 233 Ibid.

